SECTION 3: HOTSPOTS ALONG CHINA'S MARITIME PERIPHERY

Key Findings

- U.S. presence and alliance commitments have helped maintain regional stability in Asia. China's aggressive actions in the East China Sea, South China Sea, and Taiwan Strait threaten principles such as freedom of navigation, the use of international law to settle disputes, and free trade. If Beijing continues to increase its control over the East and South China seas, the United States could receive requests for additional assistance by allies, friends, and partners to improve their capabilities to defend themselves, along with calls for the United States to remain engaged in the region to maintain security and stability.
- With China actively preparing contingency plans for operations against U.S. allies, friends, and partners along China's maritime periphery, the United States and China could quickly become involved in a conflict if Beijing escalates. This risk becomes greater depending on the level of tensions associated with any of the following flashpoints: the Korean Peninsula, the South China Sea, the East China Sea, and cross-Strait relations.
- Chinese leaders are cautious about letting a crisis escalate into conflict, and Chinese military thinkers study "war control" as a method for limiting the scope of a conflict to minimize negative consequences and achieve a victory at minimal cost. However, if Beijing believes the risk of a response to Chinese action is low, China may be tempted to risk brinksmanship to achieve its national objectives. Furthermore, if Beijing is unable to avoid escalation, any crises involving the use of the People's Liberation Army (PLA) create opportunities to widen a crisis into a conflict that results in the use of force.
- China has emphasized building a military capable of responding to situations in multiple regions and has developed theater commands capable of planning and executing missions in their respective areas of responsibility. A key element of success in achieving operational objectives, however, will be managing resources across multiple theaters should China find itself challenged in multiple directions simultaneously. This could create an opportunity to dissuade Chinese aggression or potentially result in Beijing escalating or accelerating a conflict.

- The PLA presently lacks the amphibious lift to directly assault Taiwan, and would instead have to successfully seize ports and airfields for the flow of follow-on forces to conduct on-island operations. Likewise, sustaining a prolonged air and maritime blockade against Taiwan is likely to strain PLA logistical capabilities, potentially disrupt trade routes through East Asia, and inhibit freedom of navigation in the region. These are high-risk operations for China, and may be conducted only after other coercive options are exhausted.
- Military facilities currently under construction in the Spratly Islands are intended to improve the PLA's operational reach by strengthening logistical support, extending operational reach, and bolstering the military's capability to monitor potential adversaries. Once these outposts are completed, they will improve the PLA's ability to take action against Vietnamese or Filipino forces on adjacent features if so ordered. China's militarization of these features is therefore inherently destabilizing for its neighbors who have overlapping sovereignty claims.
- There are several U.S. alliances and other commitments that could be activated by a maritime hotspot conflict with Japan, the Philippines, or Taiwan. Depending on the scenario, the United States could be expected to become involved in a conflict, although China will seek to discourage this by many means, possibly to include ensuring conflict remains in the "grey zone" where U.S. defense commitments are uncertain and the onus of escalation is shifted to China's adversary.
- The forward presence of U.S. forces in East Asia, coupled with the treaty alliances and partnerships of the United States in the region, constitute the most important factor in deterring Chinese adventurism. Nevertheless, they also increase the likelihood, should deterrence fail, that the United States becomes involved in armed conflict. The Commission has documented in previous reports how the balance of military power in the region has shifted in China's direction. Should that shift continue without a change in U.S. policy, there is a danger that Chinese leaders will consider the United States an obstacle to their ambitions that must be removed. In that event, Beijing may decide to escalate a crisis when the circumstances seem favorable to the achievement of China's larger ambitions.

Recommendations

The Commission recommends:

• Congress require the executive branch to develop a whole-of-government strategy for countering Chinese coercion activities in the Indo-Pacific coordinated through the National Security Council that utilizes diplomatic, informational, military, economic, financial, intelligence, and legal instruments of national power.

Introduction

The East and South China seas are bordered by China and several U.S. allies,* friends, and partners including the Philippines, Japan, Taiwan, and Vietnam. These waters contain many islands, rocks, and reefs, the ownership of which is disputed by these and other claimants. In the East China Sea, China views the Japan-administered Senkaku Islands as Chinese territory, and in the South China Sea, China insists the Spratly Islands—which contain features also claimed by Brunei, the Philippines, Malaysia, Taiwan, and Vietnam—and other island groups are Chinese territory as well. Although most of the land features in dispute are relatively small, some have the potential to generate large swaths of maritime sovereignty; some also have significant military and economic value. In the case of Taiwan, a U.S. security partner, China lays claim to the entire island in addition to smaller islands administered by the Taiwan government.

China considers these disputed areas "hotspots" for which the People's Liberation Army (PLA) is actively preparing contingency† plans. As tensions over these hotspots escalate, the risk of an armed conflict between China and U.S. allies, friends, and partners in the Asia Pacific rises. Depending on the nature of a "hotspot" contingency, a military response by the United States

could be warranted.

This section explores China's threat perceptions related to its sovereignty claims in the East and South China seas and vis-à-vis Taiwan; how China plans to respond to perceived challenges to its claims; and the implications for the United States and U.S. allies, friends, and partners in the region should there be a conflict. It specifically discusses how the Chinese military thinks about conflict, crisis control, and military operations. This section is based on the Commission's April 2017 hearing on the topic, the Commission's May trip to Asia, unclassified statements by U.S. officials, and open source research and analysis.

^{*}The United States maintains five collective defense arrangements in the Asia Pacific, including the treaty agreement between the United States, Australia, and New Zealand; the mutual defense treaty with the Philippines; the treaty of mutual cooperation and security with Japan; the mutual defense treaty with the South Korea; and the Southeast Asia Treaty (also known as the Manila Pact), a collective defense arrangement encompassing Australia, France, New Zealand, the Philippines, Thailand, and the United Kingdom. Although the treaty's founding organization, the Southeast Asia Treaty Organization, was dissolved in 1977, the collective defense arrangement remains in force. The treaty, along with the Thanat-Rusk communiqué of 1962 and the 2012 Joint Vision Statement for the Thai-U.S. Defense Alliance, constitutes the basis of U.S. security commitments to Thailand In 2003 the United States communique of 1962 and the 2012 Joint Vision Statement for the Thai-U.S. Defense Alliance, constitutes the basis of U.S. security commitments to Thailand. In 2003, the United States designated Thailand a Major Non-NATO Ally. U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Collective Defense Arrangements"; U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Relations with Thailand"; U.S. Department of State Office of the Historian, "Southeast Asia Treaty Organization (SEATO), 1954." †The U.S. Department of Defense defines a contingency as "a situation that likely would involve military forces in response to natural and man-made disasters, terrorists, subversives, military operations by foreign powers, or other situations." Joint Chiefs of Staff, JP-5-0 Joint Operation Planning, August 11, 2011.

235

Japan The Philippines Taiwan South China Sea Spratly Islands China Vietnam

Figure 1: Map of Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery

Source: Adapted from D-maps.com. http://www.d-maps.com/carte.php?num_car=13354&lang=en.

Security Environment

China's Security Assessment of Its Maritime Periphery

China's senior leadership believes the first two decades of the 21st century are a "period of strategic opportunity" that provides China a chance to expand national power and achieve the "China Dream."*1 China's leaders see unification with Taiwan and control of disputed territory along China's maritime periphery as an important part of achieving this "China Dream." † 2 Furthermore, challenges in these areas are viewed by Beijing as threats to China's "core interests" emanating from multiple "strategic directions," # driving China's po-

^{*}In 2012, Chinese President and General Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party Xi Jinping began discussing the "China Dream," a concept regarding the rejuvenation of the Chinese people, the realization of China as a prosperous and strong state, a strong military, comprehensive national development, and a content population. Furthermore, as Chairman of Central Military Commission, President Xi said "a strong military is needed for the great renewal of the Chinese nation." Xinhua, "Speech by Xi Jinping, President of the People's Republic of China, at the Moscow State Institute of International Relations: 'Adapting to the Forward Momentum of the Times, Promoting World Peace and Development," March 23, 2013. Translation, Xinhua, "Profile: Xi Jinping: Pursuing Dream for 1.3 Billion Chinese," March 16, 2013; Xinhua, "Xi Pledges 'Great Renewal of Chinese Nation,'" November 29, 2012.

†The PLA's first mission is to protect Chinese Communist Party rule as an army of the party. Timothy R. Heath, "An Overview of China's National Strategy," in Joe McReynolds ed., *China's Evolving Military Strategy, Jamestown Foundation, April 2016, 18; China's State Council Information Office, *China's Military Strategy, May 2015.

‡According to *The Science of Military Strategy, an authoritative book published by the PLA's Academy of Military Science, strategic directions are determined by "the strategic objective ... to be accomplished, the degree and direction of threat to oneself, the strategic intentions of both sides, and the strategic istuation and geographical conditions." China's 2015 defense white paper, which outlines China's national military strategy, calls for the PLA to prepare to respond to

which outlines China's national military strategy, calls for the PLA to prepare to respond to crises in multiple domains and geographic regions simultaneously, indicating there are multiple strategic directions that would be assigned to the PLA's theater commands. However, while theater commands are likely assigned primary and secondary strategic directions, Taiwan remains the primary strategic direction at the national level. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; Luo Derong, "The Action Guideline for Armed Forces Building and Military Struggle Preparations - Several Points in the Understanding of the Military Strategic

litical and military leadership to plan for contingency operations for these hotspots.³ These challenges are outlined in China's 2015 defense white paper, *China's Military Strategy*, which discusses threats to "national unification, territorial integrity," and disputed maritime claims in the South and East China seas.⁴ Chinese leaders do not always accept the constraints of international law in defending their national objectives. For example, China frequently defines its "core interests" to include exercising sovereignty in parts of its maritime periphery which, under international law, other countries have legitimate competing or superior claims. For that reason, what China calls defense of its "core interests" is often a challenge to international norms or the rights of other countries. In addition to the use of deterrence to prevent challenges to Chinese interests, China employs coercion to prevent other countries from resisting Chinese encroachment, using its growing military and non-military power to intimidate countries so that they do not assert, or do not defend, their rights.

Territorial Integrity and Unification

According to the 2015 defense white paper, "The Taiwan issue bears on China's reunification and long-term development, and reunification is an inevitable trend in the course of national rejuvenation."5 China's long-term unification strategy, as the U.S. Department of Defense (DOD) observes, "incorporate[s] elements of both persuasion and coercion to hinder the development of political attitudes in Taiwan favoring independence." ⁶ Beijing has relied on coercion through military modernization efforts, maintaining forces within striking distance of Taipei, and holding Taiwan-focused military exercises to shape Taipei's behavior. For example, the PLA Rocket Force maintains approximately 1,200 short-range ballistic missiles along the Taiwan Strait to strike key military and leadership sites; the PLA Air Force stations advanced fighters and surface-to-air missile systems within range of Taiwan airfields to achieve air superiority over the island; the PLA Navy continues to build and deploy multi-mission surface combatants to conduct sea superiority operations within the first island chain; and the PLA Army exercises for a Taiwan invasion.⁸ Furthermore, China has been investing in upgrading the sensors for a range of air-, ship-, and shore-launched missiles, which are improving the precision strike capability of China's air, missile, and naval forces within the first island chain.⁹ (See Chapter 2, Section 2, "China's Military Modernization in 2017," for more information on developments in Chinese military modernization, and Chapter 3, Section 3, "China and Taiwan," for the latest developments in China's persuasion and coercion efforts toward Taiwan.)

With Taiwan's 2016 election of President Tsai Ing-wen of the Democratic Progressive Party (which advocates greater autonomy from

Guideline in the New Situation," China Military Science, January 1, 2017, 88–96. Translation; China's Ministry of National Defense, Official English Transcript of PRC National Defense Ministry's News Conference, February 25, 2016; Xinhua, "PLA Theater Command Party Committees: Fundamentally Follow President Xi's Instructions to Build a Joint Operations Command System," February 3, 2016. Translation; Wang Hongguang, "Wang Hongguang: Decisively Setting East China's Sea as Our Primary Strategic Direction," Sohu Junshi, March 2, 2016. Translation; China's State Council Information Office, China's Military Strategy, May 2015; Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2013, 117. Translation; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2005, 168.

mainland China),* Beijing is concerned Taiwan will pursue independence.† 10 In a departure from her predecessor, President Tsai has refused to endorse what is known as the "1992 Consensus" a tacit understanding reached at a meeting between representatives of Taiwan and China in 1992 that there is only "one China" but that each side may maintain its own interpretation of the meaning of "one China." 11 Beijing has used President Tsai's refusal as justification to pursue a pressure campaign against Taipei, to include severing official cross-Strait communication channels, issuing informal sanctions against Taiwan by restricting the flow of mainland tourists to the island, and "poaching" Taiwan's diplomatic partners. ¹² As a result of Beijing's approach to the Tsai Administration, cross-Strait tensions have been unusually high. According to Robert G. Sutter, professor of practice of international affairs at George Washington University, "It's more likely that [Beijing and Taipei] won't reach an understanding and that this will make the situation less certain and perhaps less stable, and [the United States] should be ready for that."13

Disputed Claims in the South China Sea

Protecting territory claimed by China in the South China Sea has become an increasingly important mission for the PLA.¹⁴ Chinese military scholars at China's National Defense University and the Academy of Military Science argue that while China does not seek a conflict with the United States, "the South China Sea and the East China Sea are ... issues that must be settled in the course of China's rise." 15 Although China has used force to resolve disputes in the

the Mainland; and (4) widespread instability or unrest in Taiwan. The first "red line" was codified in Beijing's 2005 "Anti-Secession Law," which intended to prevent Taiwan's separation from and ultimately promote unification with the Mainland. The law also authorizes the use of force if "independence forces" succeed in separating Taiwan from the Mainland, a major event occurs that would lead to separation from the Mainland, or the loss of all possibility for peaceful unification occurs. These "red lines" likely have not changed in recent years. Anti-Secession Law (China), 2006; US, National Exprising Intelligence Respirate Uniform Taiwan. 2006; U.S. National Foreign Intelligence Board, National Intelligence Estimate China-Taiwan: Prospects for Cross-Strait Relations, September 13, 1999.

^{*}Cross-Strait relations have shifted between periods of instability and stability depending in part on China's perceptions of the political party in power in Taipei. In 1995–1996, China conducted a series of missile tests off the coast of Taiwan to intimidate Taiwan voters in the run-up to the island's first presidential election. This event became known as the "1995–1996 Taiwan Strait Crisis." In 2000, the Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) victory of Chen Shui-bian over the Kuomintang (KMT/Nationalist) candidate resulted in an eight-year period of tension across the Taiwan Strait, with Beijing fearing the DPP would pursue independence. This period resulted in increased PLA exercises focused on a Taiwan contingency, and Beijing's passage of the Anti-Secession Law after President Chen won a second term. China-Taiwan political relations improved after the KMT's victory over the DPP in Taiwan's 2008 presidential election and under Taiwan President Ma Ying-jeou's Administration. However, with the 2016 DPP victory and inauguration of President Tsai, Beijing is again concerned that Taiwan will pursue independence activities. Beijing's perception that Taiwan politicians will encourage nationalism that will result in opposition to China's unification remains a key driver of China's military modernization efforts, which are intended in part to provide Beijing a tool to deter "separatism" or punish Taiwan if deterrence fails. Richard C. Bush, "Taiwan's Security Policy," Brookings Institution, August 3, 2016, 9; Michael S. Chase et al., "China's Incomplete Military Transformation. Assessing the Weaknesses of the People's Liberation Army (PLA)," RAND Corporation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), 2015, 24, 32; Lee Teng-hui, "Always in My Heart," Cornell University Alumni Reunion, June 9, 1995.

†According to a declassified National Intelligence Estimate produced by the U.S. National Foreign Intelligence Board in 1999, China has four "red lines" concerning Taiwan that could result in the *Cross-Strait relations have shifted between periods of instability and stability depending in

South China Sea in the past,* it has managed its South China Sea claims in recent years with a mix of naval presence, harassment, and hostilities from maritime law enforcement agencies and maritime militia,† and a massive reclamation and fortification campaign of the features it occupies within its claimed "nine-dash line." 16 Furthermore, in 2012, China Coast Guard ships wrested control of the disputed Scarborough Reef from the Philippines.¹⁷ In 2016, a UN tribunal specifically ruled that China's nine-dash line, recent land reclamation activities, and other activities in Philippine waters were unlawful.‡¹⁸ The ruling, which has no inherent enforcement mechanism, has not deterred further Chinese assertiveness in the South China Sea. This assertiveness has increased tensions with other claimants in the South China Sea, particularly the Philippines and Vietnam, giving rise to instability in the region.

Disputed Claims in the East China Sea

China and Japan both claim the Senkaku Islands in the East China Sea. 19 China views Japan's administrative control \P of the islands as an occupation of Chinese territory. 20 While tensions have fluctuated between China and Japan over the islands, they increased significantly in 2012 following the Government of Japan's purchase of the islands from a private Japanese owner, effectively nationalizing the islands.²¹ Since the purchase, China has sought to erode Japan's claims by challenging Tokyo's administrative authority and attempting to establish China's authority over the islands via China Coast Guard and PLA Navy patrols.** 22 Likewise, the PLA

**During the Commission's May 2017 trip to Japan, a Japanese defense official indicated that China conducts "checkbox incursions" into waters near the Senkaku Islands three times per

^{*}These incidents include the seizure of South Vietnamese-held islands in the Paracels in 1974, Fiery Cross Reef from Vietnam in 1988, and Mischief Reef from the Philippines in 1994. Ian E. Rinehart, "The Chinese Military: Overview and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, March 24, 2016, 26.

[†]China's maritime militia, a quasi-military force of fishermen that are tasked by and report to the PLA, has a key role in China's South China Sea strategy. They are trained to participate to the PLA, has a key role in China's South China Sea strategy. They are trained to participate in a variety of missions, including search and rescue, reconnaissance, deception operations, law enforcement, and "rights protection," which often entails activities like harassing foreign vessels in China's claimed waters. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017, May 15, 2017, 56; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 197; Andrew Erickson and Conor M. Kennedy, "China's Fishing Militia Is a Military Force in All but Name," War Is Boring, July 9, 2016.

‡For a summary of the arbitration ruling, see Caitlin Campbell and Nargiza Salidjanova, "South China Sea Arbitration Ruling: What Happened and What's Next?" U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, July 12, 2016.

§The Senkaku Islands are known as the Diaoyutai in Taiwan and Diaoyu in China.

¶In September 2012, the Government of Japan purchased three of the five islands from their private owner. Japanese officials said this was intended to prevent their planned development

[¶]In September 2012, the Government of Japan purchased three of the five islands from their private owner. Japanese officials said this was intended to prevent their planned development by a third party, which they feared would heighten tensions with China. Nevertheless, Japan's nationalization of the islands angered China and sparked an increase in tensions. Regardless of ownership, all five islands and three sets of rocks that constitute the Senkakus were under Japan's administrative control before the purchase. According to Japan's Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the "Senkaku Islands were not included in the territory which Japan renounced under Article 2 of the San Francisco Peace Treaty of 1951 that legally defined the territory of Japan after World War II. Under Article 3 of the treaty, the islands were placed under the administration of the United States as part of the Nansei Shoto Islands. The Senkaku Islands are included in the areas whose administrative rights were reverted to Japan in accordance with the Agreement between Japan and the United States of America Concerning the Ryukyu Islands and the Daito Islands that entered into force in 1972." Mark E. Manyin, "The Senkakus (Diaoyu/Diaoyutai) Dispute: U.S. Treaty Obligations," Congressional Research Service, October 14, 2016, 1; Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, Senkaku Islands, April 13, 2016; Jane Perlez, "China Accuses Japan of Stealing after Purchase of Group of Disputed Islands," New York Times, September 11, 2012; Chico Harlan, "Japan's Ambassador to China Returns for Talks amid New Row over Islands," Washington Post, July 15, 2012. Washington Post, July 15, 2012.

Air Force and Chinese maritime law enforcement agencies occasionally conduct air patrols near the islands, prompting the Japan Air Self-Defense Force to scramble in response to Chinese aircraft in the area.*23 The air patrols near the islands, regular PLA Navy presence patrols beyond the island's territorial seas,† and China Coast Guard incursions into these Japan-administered territorial waters create opportunities for miscalculation and conflict.

Chinese Strategists' Thinking about Hotspots

Chinese Strategic Thought and Conflict

Chinese military and security analysts understand that China's expanding international interests, desire to manage stability, and need to safeguard China's maritime sovereignty claims will create tensions between China and the United States, as well as with some of China's neighbors.²⁴ For example, Meng Xiangqing, deputy director of China's National Defense University Strategic Studies Institute, asserts risk and tension can create opportunities for China:

On [Scarborough Reef], we have made a breakthrough, and now control the island. In the [Senkaku Islands] dispute, we now hold the initiative, breaking Japan's hundred years of so-called 'actual control.' Looking at it in this sense, a bad thing can be changed into a good thing, and a challenge ... [becomes] an opportunity.²⁵

China's foremost strategic writings seem to accept that China's pursuit of its territorial ambitions will invite risks of increased tensions and even conflict. The 2015 defense white paper says, "Hotspot issues, such as ... territorial disputes, are complex and volatile," and the 2013 edition of The Science of Military Strategy‡ acknowledges the potential for conflicts to arise from China's expanding interests.²⁶ Furthermore, in discussing the role the PLA should play in continuing to secure China's "period of strategic opportunity," in

month, for two hours at a time. Official, Japan Ministry of Defense, meeting with Commission, Tokyo, Japan, May 25, 2017.

*According to Japan's Ministry of Defense, in 2016, Japan's Air Self-Defense Force "scrambled"

^{*}According to Japan's Ministry of Defense, in 2016, Japan's Air Self-Defense Force "scrambled 851 times against Chinese aircraft, an increase of 280 times compared to the previous fiscal year." Likewise in 2016, the Japan Coast Guard responded to 121 China Coast Guard incursions into the 12-nautical-mile territorial seas around the Senkakus. Japan Ministry of Defense, Japan Defense Focus, May 2017; Japan Coast Guard, Japan Coping with Trend of Chinese Boats in the Waters Surrounding the Senkaku Islands, February 28, 2017. Translation. †In its 12-nautical-mile territorial sea, a state has full sovereignty, subject to the right of innocent passage. In its contiguous zone, a state can enforce customs-related laws. Under the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea, foreign civilian and military ships may transit through a country's territorial sea according to the principle of innocent passage, which prohibits activities that are "prejudicial to the peace, good order, or security of the coastal State," such as military exercises, intelligence gathering, and "any other activity not having a direct bearing on passage." UN Convention on the Law of the Sea, "Part 2: Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone." ‡The Science of Military Strategy is an authoritative book published by the Military Strategy

^{*}The Science of Military Strategy is an authoritative book published by the Military Strategy Studies Department of the PLA's Academy of Military Science. The Science of Military Strategy is part of a body of PLA military publications, to include The Science of Campaigns, which provides insight into how the PLA thinks about preparing for conflict at the strategic and campaign levels of warfare. The Academy of Military Science first published The Science of Military Strategy in 1987; two additional editions were published in 2001 and 2013. The 2001 edition of The Science of Military Strategy was translated into English by the Academy of Military Strategy 1905. For of Military Strategy was translated into English by the Academy of Military Science in 2005. For a comparison of the 2001 and 2013 editions of The Science of Military Strategy, see M. Taylor Fravel, "China's Changing Approach to Military Strategy: The Science of Military Strategy from 2001 and 2013," in Joe McReynolds ed., China's Evolving Military Strategy, Jamestown Foundation, April 2016, 46–75.

2011 Zhang Qinsheng, former Deputy Chief of the General Staff in the Central Military Commission, argued:

Securing a period of opportunity in the coming decade or even longer will be a new challenge. Instability and uncertainty in the world's development is more obvious, and contradictions and conflicts are harder to avoid. Protecting and using ... this period of strategic opportunity is the basic focal point of strategic direction now and for some time to come. The armed forces shoulder a glorious mission and a sacred responsibility in protecting this period of strategic opportunity.²⁷

PLA Thinking about Force Employment

Timothy R. Heath, a senior international defense research analyst at the RAND Corporation, points out that Chinese military writings provide insights into how the PLA thinks about conflict, saying, "According to military writings, the articulation of ... political objectives stands as the starting point for military options.... Carefully crafted objectives that take into consideration the nation's ... strategic imperatives provide a clear sense of the acceptable limits of escalation and the proper parameters for military action." Military thinkers in China write about achieving political objectives, limiting escalation, and managing military action through shaping operations, crisis management, and war control efforts: ²⁹

- Shaping operations: According to Chinese strategists, shaping operations are intended to create an environment that prevents conflicts from arising.³⁰ Should tensions develop in an area that runs counter to China's core interests, the PLA must be positioned to deter a challenger from escalating such tensions.³¹ Shaping operations before a conflict not only allows Beijing the opportunity to deter a perceived challenge by an adversary; they also place China in a position to respond to an escalating challenge with force if required.
- Crisis management and nonmilitary operations: To protect China's interests in a pre-conflict environment, Chinese military thinkers have called for coordinated efforts between military and nonmilitary authorities. Mr. Heath asserts that "To minimize risk while maximizing potential gains, these thinkers have focused ... on potential peacetime and crisis applications, developing a menu of escalation options, and increasing the role of nonmilitary assets in defending [China's] interests."32 For example, at the low end of the spectrum, the PLA Navy and China Coast Guard are pursuing what was called for in the 2013 defense white paper as enhanced cooperation between the PLA and maritime law enforcement agencies to defend maritime interests.³³ These types of operations are occurring between the PLA Navy and China Coast Guard in response to Beijing's perceptions that Chinese sovereignty is being challenged by its neighbors in the East and South China seas. An example of coordination between military and nonmilitary assets at the high end of the spectrum is the standoff that occurred between China and Vietnam in 2014 when China moved an oil rig to

waters also claimed by Vietnam.³⁴ China dispatched the PLA Navy and Air Force to support the China Coast Guard while the China Coast Guard was protecting the Haiyang Shiyou 981, an ultradeepwater oil rig operated by China National Petroleum Corporation, and to respond to what Beijing claimed was Vietnam's violation of China's sovereignty claims in the Paracel Is-

War control: Chinese military thinkers discuss "war control," or the controlled use of force, to achieve national objectives.³⁶ War control encompasses pre-conflict crisis control, operational control during a conflict, and post-conflict stability control.37 The objective of war control is to limit the scope of a conflict, minimize negative consequences, and achieve a victory at minimal $\cos t$.38

Managing Contingencies

Based on how Chinese military thinkers write about the pre-conflict use of force, China may seek to manage a Taiwan, South China Sea, or East China Sea crisis by seeking gains at the lowest possible cost, while balancing those gains against the risks that escalation could lead to conflict.³⁹ As a situation evolves from a crisis to a conflict, China may decide to use force to achieve its political objectives while still seeking to de-escalate, or prevent the further escalation of, the conflict. The 2001 edition of *The Science of Mili*tary Strategy acknowledges that China's "crisis control" efforts may be ineffective and once a crisis transitions to conflict Beijing will need to act quickly to avoid continued escalation of a conflict. \dagger^{40} The Haiyang Shiyou 981 oil rig incident is an example of China escalating hostilities in order to advance a territorial objective and then de-escalating the crisis on Beijing's terms before a full-fledged military conflict breaks out.41

^{*}DOD reports that in May 2014, "China established three security cordons around the rig using a large number of China Coast Guard, fishing, and commercial ships, beginning a standoff with Vietnamese ships, which repeatedly attempted to breach the cordon. Both sides relied primarily on non-military maritime assets to assert their respective sovereignty claims near the rig. PLA Navy ships supported operations in an overwatch capacity and PLA fighters, helicopters,

marily on non-military maritime assets to assert their respective sovereignty claims near the rig. PLA Navy ships supported operations in an overwatch capacity and PLA fighters, helicopters, and reconnaissance aircraft patrolled overhead. Chinese paramilitary ships frequently resorted to ramming and use of water cannons to deter Vietnamese ships and enforce the security cordons around the rig. In mid-May, anti-Chinese protests over the rig's deployment erupted in Vietnam and resulted in at least two Chinese deaths and more than 100 injured, after which more than 3,000 Chinese nationals were evacuated from Vietnam. China also suspended some plans for bilateral diplomatic exchanges with Vietnam." China withdrew the rig in July, one month earlier than planned. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2015, April, 2015, 7.

†The 2001 edition of The Science of Military Strategy identifies three "fundamental principles of armed conflict control." The three principles are taking preventive measures, seizing the initiative, and containing the conflict. These principles apply to managing a crisis or the transition from a crisis to a conflict. The first principle suggests China must be "alert" to the potential for a conflict to erupt and to take "preventive measures" by preparing a "strategic plan" for conflicts. Second, China must be prepared to make a "decision swiftly and strive for initiative." This second principle argues that if a conflict occurs China must act quickly to seize the initiative to "compel the opponent to submit before he has time to react." The third principle—"effective containment"—indicates that "when conflict occurs, it is necessary to regulate military actions ... on the basis of requirements of political and diplomatic struggles, and strive to win without fighting or to subdue the enemy with a small war. When the opponent in advance. When the opponent starts to carry out escalation, a tit-for-tat struggle

Crisis Management Framework

In written testimony to the Commission, Mr. Heath provided a peacetime, crisis, and conflict framework for thinking about how China might manage a Taiwan, South China Sea, or East China Sea crisis:

Taiwan

- "Peacetime: Chinese military modernization has complemented economic and political incentives to encourage cross-Strait integration, although to date the combined effect has done little to reverse the decline in Taiwan's support for unification. The PLA supports Beijing's drive for unification in part through intimidation. In January 2017, the Liaoning aircraft carrier carried out exercises in the Taiwan Strait. The PLA has also held highly publicized exercises designed to improve its ability to carry out amphibious combat operations against Taiwan. China can be expected to continue to use military coercion as part of a broader effort to drive the two sides towards unification."
- "Crisis: A crisis could easily emerge if Beijing grows frustrated by declining prospects for peaceful unification. In a crisis, China could demand Taipei adopt at least symbolic gestures towards unification. Media reports that claim Beijing may revise the Anti-Secession Law or enact a National Unification Law could provide legal pretext for such an ultimatum. In a hypothetical scenario, Beijing could cite Taipei's intransigence in the face of demands as a violation meriting some sort of punishment. Beijing could then provoke a clash involving Taiwan military airplanes, ships, or other assets. Alternatively, the PLA could launch missiles near the island or carry out cyberattacks. Any of these actions could spur a serious military crisis, and the risk of escalation would grow if casualties mounted. The instigation of military crisis to coerce concessions carries risks, however. Such actions could embolden Taiwan and harden sentiment against unification. Worse, they could lead the U.S. to deploy military forces into the theater, potentially escalating the crisis into a high stakes standoff. If mishandled, Beijing could find itself in an unwanted war or be forced to back down in a humiliating manner."
- "Conflict: Large-scale war to compel unification remains a remote possibility. The most plausible pathway to war would be one in which Chinese brinksmanship backfired and the leadership found itself in a spiral of escalation. The trigger could be any of the conditions listed in the National Anti-Secession Law, or future legislation if passed. Three major options present themselves: a conventional missile attack, a joint blockade, or an invasion. A conventional missile attack campaign would consist principally of sal-

Crisis Management Framework—Continued

vos of ballistic and air-launched missiles against military targets with minimal warning. These could inflict great havoc, but missile attacks alone are unlikely to compel Taiwan's capitulation. On the contrary, mounting military and civilian casualties from missile bombardment would probably strengthen Taiwan's resolve. A 'joint blockade campaign' could aim to sever Taiwan's economic and military connections with the world through a combination of firepower strikes and the deployment of intercepting naval vessels. But a joint blockade similarly lacks a clear mechanism to compel Taiwan's capitulation. The effect would probably once again be a hardening of Taiwan sentiment against China. Worse, the open-ended timeline provides U.S. forces ample opportunity to marshal forces and attack the blockading naval platforms. An invasion of Taiwan provides the only sure way to replace the leadership with a more compliant authority and ensure unification. Despite gains in PLA capability, an opposed amphibious invasion remains a high-risk operation, especially given the PLA's limited amphibious assault capability and lack of experience. Moreover, a large-scale amphibious invasion would require considerable mobilization, offering ample warning to the United States and Taiwan. The demanding requirements and the risk of major war with the United States make this course of action among the riskiest available to China."

South China Sea

- "Peacetime: The PLA has worked with civilian authorities to strengthen the country's administration of its maritime regions. The military coordinates closely with the Chinese Coast Guard to patrol and protect occupied features, while national leaders incentivize regional accommodation through diplomatic pressure and economic initiatives like the 'Maritime Silk Road.'"
- "Crisis: Festering and overlapping disputes make the South China Sea ripe for crisis. In the 2012 standoff over Scarborough Reef with the Philippines and the 2014 standoff over the oil rig Haiyang 981 with Vietnam, China demonstrated a growing tolerance for brinksmanship. In the latter incident, the PLA coordinated with fishing vessels; coast guard ships; and political, media, and diplomatic pressure to strong-arm Vietnamese vessels as China deployed the oil rig in its neighbor's exclusive economic zone. A Philippine or Vietnamese misstep in a similar crisis involving disputed reefs, fishing grounds, or drilling for resources could provide the PLA the pretext needed to act aggressively. In such a crisis, China would probably seek some favorable change in the status quo or demonstration of Chinese superiority before seeking

Crisis Management Framework—Continued

to deescalate. Although neither side would necessarily have the motivation to escalate the conflict, the risk of miscalculation remains high."

• "Conflict: Although crisis is possible, major conflict remains unlikely in the South China Sea. The most plausible path to war would be an escalation from the type of militarized crisis mentioned above. If China decided to exploit a crisis to seize a Vietnamese occupied feature, for example, Vietnam could retaliate by targeting the Chinese forces. Any Chinese troops on an occupied feature in the Spratlys or Paracels would be extremely vulnerable. China could escalate with forces stationed on the features, but these are limited in number and relatively vulnerable. If China suffered setbacks in the South China Sea, it might involve air and naval forces from the mainland or consider actions on the border with Vietnam. Beijing would probably respond with greater caution to any incident involving Philippine forces, however, due to Manila's alliance with Washington."

East China Sea

- "[Peacetime:] As in the South China Sea, China has found the peacetime strategy of incremental administration effective. The PLA Navy can be expected to continue coordinating with the Chinese Coast Guard to administer the disputed waters near the Senkakus and deter their Japanese counterparts. In addition, the PLA announced an Air Defense Identification Zone in the East China Sea in 2013 to justify an increase in military aviation patrols over the islands."
- "Crisis: The risk of crisis near the Senkakus ebbs and flows as tensions rise and relax between Beijing and Tokyo. The intensifying rivalry between the two Asian giants raises the risk that any incident near the Senkakus could rapidly escalate. The precipitating incident could involve a collision of fishing or maritime law enforcement vessels. An accident involving military platforms, such as aircraft, cannot be ruled out either. Because of the relative parity of conventional military power, escalation would be tempting for both sides seeking an advantage in any subsequent crisis. The most likely outcome would be stalemate, a deepening of frustration and hostility, and an increasing militarization of the problem. This would raise the likelihood of a reinforcing spiral of intensifying hostility, crisis, and potential conflict. The largest risk for China would be one of misjudgment. Nations seeking to exploit military crises have historically frequently miscalculated, resulting in a war that they did not actually want."

Crisis Management Framework—Continued

• "Conflict: Because of the political opprobrium of aggression and the risk of U.S. involvement, an unprovoked Chinese assault on Japanese forces or seizure of the Senkakus would offer little benefit and carry extremely high risks. A more plausible scenario would be an escalation or continuation of hostilities from the type of crisis outlined previously. A spiral of intensifying and protracted crises with little resolution and a deepening of suspicion and hostility would provide a powerful incentive for China to attempt a larger-scale military operation to assert its dominance and humble its foe. A military operation with limited objectives that could be achieved in a short amount of time and appeared largely punitive could demonstrate Chinese prowess, rally public support, and provide the satisfaction of humiliating Japan. Examples might be missile strikes against Japanese naval combatants or fighter aircraft near the Senkakus. This course of action would carry high risks, however. An attack on Japanese military platforms would trigger U.S. involvement, and China could not be sure of its ability to control subsequent events."42

Contingency Planning

China's Planning Process

The 2001 and 2013 editions of *The Science of Military Strategy* provide an overview of the conflicts China anticipates it may face in the future.⁴³ In addition to a war fought to counter an invasion of the Mainland and a fight to unify with Taiwan, described in the 2013 edition as a "large-scale high-intensity anti-separatist war," the 2013 edition also includes discussion of a "medium-scale, low- to medium-intensity self-defense and counterattack operation," which applies to perceived threats along China's maritime periphery, and a "small-scale, low-intensity anti-terrorist, stability maintenance" operation.⁴⁴ The likeliest threats China faces, according to the 2013 edition, come from the maritime periphery, with the most dangerous challenge being a conflict with Taiwan in the form of a "large-scale, relatively high-intensity local war in the sea direction against the backdrop of nuclear deterrence." At the national level, the assessments based on these threats provide the Central Military Commission (CMC) a starting point for directing the contingency planning process. ⁴⁶

National and Theater Planning Process

At the national level, the CMC is responsible for providing strategic objectives and guidance to inform the overall PLA planning process. ⁴⁷ The Joint Staff Department within the CMC is responsible for national-level operations planning, command and control, and operations command support. ⁴⁸ Each of the five theater commands is then responsible for developing joint operational-level plans that align with threats emanating from their respective areas of responsibility. ⁴⁹

Theater Command and Threat Directions

The PLA's theater command structure is intended to enable PLA forces to quickly meet the requirements of an anticipated regional war scenario by maintaining an operational structure poised to respond to a crisis.⁵⁰ The five Joint Theater Commands, established as a result of the ongoing military reforms, include the Eastern, Southern, Western, Northern, and Central Theater Commands. The operational focus of the theaters is as follows:

- The Eastern Theater Command is responsible for preventing Taiwan independence, compelling Taiwan unification, countering any foreign intervention during a Taiwan conflict, and defending maritime sovereignty claims in the East China Sea.⁵¹
- The Southern Theater Command's security challenges include defending maritime sovereignty claims and China's sea lines of control in the South China Sea, as well as defense along the border with Vietnam.⁵²
- The Western Theater Command is focused on missions associated with combating domestic extremism and terrorism in Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region and Tibet Autonomous Region, as well as addressing an Indian border dispute contingency.⁵³ This theater likewise will guard against infiltration by Central Asian extremist and terrorist groups.⁵⁴
- The Northern Theater Command is responsible primarily for stabilizing the Korean Peninsula and conducting border stability operations associated with a North Korea contingency.⁵⁵ The theater may also share responsibility with the Eastern Theater for contingencies involving Japan, and likely is responsible for northern border contingencies involving Mongolia and Russia.⁵⁶
- The Central Theater Command is responsible for conducting capital defense operations during any contingency involving another theater's area of responsibility.⁵⁷ This theater likely also has responsibilities for responding to domestic emergencies.

Theater plans are prepared by each theater command's chief of staff.⁵⁸ Theater plans provide a campaign goal, identify operational objectives, include a force laydown, discuss fighting methods, and lay out the phases of a campaign.⁵⁹ Mark R. Cozad, a senior international defense policy analyst at the RAND Corporation, summarizes the process by which planning occurs at each level:

The planning process at the [national] level begins with the definition of strategic objectives and associated key missions.... Assigned strategic missions are prioritized and distinguished by phase and geographic necessity....* Cam-

^{*}Mr. Cozad states that "Combat systems are closely related to campaigns, but the organizing principle behind them is functional rather than organizational. Combat systems are characterized by advanced weapons systems being coordinated and integrated across domains and services."

paigns provide a joint organizational construct that includes an operational-level command structure with serviceand function-oriented operations groups. Campaigns are the building blocks of PLA wartime planning at the operational level.60

Overview of Relevant PLA Campaigns for Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery

Campaigns are based on analysis of modern warfare and used to outline a specific type of military operation—such as an air or island blockade—and serve as a template for organizing operational forces along functional lines. The types of campaigns that apply to contingency planning for an incident along China's maritime periphery are discussed in the 2006 The Science of Campaigns, published by China's National Defense University:

- Joint firepower strike campaign: A joint firepower strike campaign would emphasize conventional missile strikes against enemy strategic leadership and military targets.⁶¹ The PLA Rocket Force would be the lead service* for this campaign. The PLA Air Force and Navy could contribute to this campaign if it were combined with blockade and anti-air raid operations.⁶²
- Joint blockade campaign: A joint blockade campaign would be conducted over a long period and would seek to compel an enemy to submit to Beijing's objectives by punishing the enemy's economy and military capabilities.⁶³ The PLA Navy, Air Force, and Rocket Force would play a role in this campaign.⁶⁴
- Joint anti-air raid campaign: A joint anti-air raid campaign would involve both offensive and defensive operations to defeat the offensive air capability of an enemy through strikes against land- and sea-based air operations. 65 A joint anti-air raid campaign would include the PLA Air Force, Navy, and Rocket Forces.⁶⁶
- Joint island landing campaign: A joint island landing campaign would be executed to seize and occupy an island (such as Taiwan or another Taiwan-controlled island). This campaign would require all four services to conduct integrated joint operations during a series of linked campaigns—such as the campaigns identified here—that would result in the destruction of enemy forces, an amphibious operation, and occupation of the island.⁶⁷

U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017.

*During a PLA joint campaign, a service will be designated the "lead service" in charge of coordinating and executing a phase of a campaign. For example, during a joint blockade campaign, the PLA Air Force would be designated the lead service responsible for coordinating service contributions for "seizing and maintaining air dominance" under the unified command of the joint blockade command headquarters. Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 292–309. Translation.

Overview of Relevant PLA Campaigns for Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery—Continued

- Sea force group campaign: A sea force group campaign would be conducted by the PLA Navy to destroy or degrade an opposing naval force at sea.⁶⁸
- Coral reef offensive campaign: A coral reef offensive campaign would be undertaken by the PLA Navy to dislodge an enemy occupying a small island or reef (such as those in the South China Sea).⁶⁹ The campaign likely would be conducted by a small formation of multi-mission surface combatants, an amphibious landing ship, and naval helicopters.*

Planning Considerations

China is preparing the PLA for a range of contingency operations for crises that could erupt along China's maritime periphery. Mr. Cozad suggests that ongoing developments in PLA joint training demonstrate China's commitment to preparing for multiple types of contingency operations:

PLA joint exercises since 2010 have focused on developing a variety of key operational capabilities while centering on Taiwan or contingencies on China's borders. In many respects, these ... concepts reflect long-term thinking about two of China's most significant potential conflict scenarios: Taiwan-centered operations and "chain reactions" along ... [China's] periphery. The most significant feature of recent PLA discussion about preparing for military struggle is not which potential conflict scenario is designated as most likely or most dangerous; instead, it is the extent to which [China's] leaders are forcing the PLA to become more flexible and ready to deal with a much wider range of potential crises than in the past. 70

Managing Requirements and Constraints

The PLA is likely to conduct contingency operations that cross multiple theaters, requiring significant coordination of military resources. The CMC is responsible for the national-level management of resources, with the Joint Staff Department directing the command of operational capabilities, the Mobilization Department leading mobilization, and the Logistic Support Department coordinating logistic support. These functions will be conducted at the national level by the CMC's Joint Operations Command Center, which will provide guidance and direction to the Theater Command Joint Operations Centers.

One of the more pressing planning considerations at both the national and theater levels will be coordinating a PLA response to

^{*}The PLA Navy will occasionally conduct training that would be consistent with "coral reef offensive campaigns" during distant sea training deployments against PLA outposts when the deployed ships pass near Chinese-controlled features in the South China Sea. Zeng Tao, "Chinese Navy Conducts Ship-Aircraft Actual-Soldier Confrontation Training in Western Pacific Ocean," Xinhua, March 2, 2017. Translation; *PLA Daily*, "Offense and Defense Simultaneously Honed and Improved," December 9, 2016. Translation.

counter any intervention* by a "strong enemy." The PLA often uses the term "strong enemy" in military writings to refer to the United States. The PLA is particularly concerned about U.S. longrange precision strikes targeting important military sites in China and the need to defend these sites, which would draw resources away from offensive operations. For any large contingency, each theater command would likely initiate counterattack plans if an enemy attempts to hold strategically important targets at risk, as well as guard against "chain reaction" thallenges to contested claims along China's periphery while the PLA is conducting operations in what Chinese military planners refer to as the "main strategic direction."

These challenges will likely constrain PLA planning options concerning the forces that are available for an actual contingency operation if forces are held in reserve for homeland defense or long-range strikes against the operational forces of a "strong enemy."

Chinese Contingency Planning versus Real-World Conflict

China's publicly available writings on contingency planning and related training and exercise activities provide only partial insights into how China would actually fare in a real-world contingency or conflict scenario. Concerning PLA scenario-based training and contingency planning, Mr. Cozad notes that emphasis on defense mobilization, long-range mobility, intelligence support, and scenario-based training likely have improved the PLA's ability to develop and coordinate contingency plans for a range of scenarios.⁷⁷ Nevertheless, given China's lack of combat experience since 1979, along with a number of other factors, it is difficult to judge how well the PLA will be able to execute a plan associated with a Taiwan, East China Sea, or South China Sea contingency operation.

Some of the PLA's recent non-combat operations do shed some light on how planning informs operations. For example, the PLA has studied and learned from U.S. military planning efforts associated with the Korean and Vietnam wars, as well as U.S. operations in Grenada, Kosovo, Afghanistan, and Iraq. Marcelyn L. Thompson, an Asia analyst for the U.S. Government, indicates the lessons the PLA is learning from U.S. operations include the importance of logistics, intelligence, and scenario-focused train-

^{*}China uses the term "counterintervention" to discuss the types of actions that are often discussed by DOD as "antiaccess/area denial" operations. "Antiaccess" actions are intended to slow the deployment of an adversary's forces into a theater or cause them to operate at distances farther from the conflict than they would prefer. "Area denial" actions affect maneuvers within a theater and are intended to impede an adversary's operations within areas where friendly forces cannot prevent access. U.S. Department of Defense, *Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2013, 2013, i, 32, 33; U.S. Department of Defense, *Air-Sea Battle: Service Collaboration to Address Anti-Access & Area Denial Challenges, May 2013, 2.

† Chain reaction challenges arise when a conflict occurs in a theater's main focus area (or strategic direction) and then another conflict occurs in another theater's area of responsibility (or

[†]Chain reaction challenges arise when a conflict occurs in a theater's main focus area (or strategic direction) and then another conflict occurs in another theater's area of responsibility (or a secondary strategic direction). China is particularly concerned about a country along China's land or maritime periphery with a border dispute taking advantage of China being focused on a conflict that involves another major power, namely the United States. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; China's State Council Information Office, China's Military Strategy, May 2015; Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2013, 117. Translation.

Chinese Contingency Planning versus Real-World Conflict— Continued

ing.⁷⁸ The PLA appears to have applied some of these lessons to the 2011 noncombatant contingency operation the PLA Navy and PLA Air Force conducted in Libya to successfully evacuate more than 35,000 people.⁷⁹ However, Ms. Thompson argues, "To the extent that China's contingency planning for and use of its military in the Libya [noncombatant evacuation operation] mirrors any ... U.S.-style planning, it most closely approximates crisis action planning, similar to what the United States exercised in coordinating between Department of Defense, U.S. Agency for International Development, and Department of State entities located in the Asia Pacific in response to the 2004 [Indian Ocean] tsunami."

Contingency Operations along China's Maritime Periphery Taiwan Contingency Operation

DOD assesses China currently lacks the capability to conduct a full-scale invasion of Taiwan.⁸¹ Furthermore, it is unlikely the PLA would be able to conduct an invasion of Taiwan without Beijing risking a military response from the West.⁸² The PLA, however, has been tasked with developing operational plans for just such a scenario,⁸³ and the PLA can currently conduct campaigns involving punitive missile strikes and operations to seize Taiwan's islands and other Taiwan-controlled land features located along the Taiwan Strait and in the South China Sea, such as Itu Aba, Matsu, and Jinmen.⁸⁴

China's Campaign Objectives

The overall national-level objective is for Taiwan to capitulate and submit to Chinese Communist Party rule.⁸⁵ Christopher D. Yung, director of East Asian studies at the U.S. Marine Corps University, testified to the Commission that a large-scale joint PLA contingency operation against Taiwan

will first attempt to isolate Taiwan physically from its most likely protector, the United States. Second, the PLA will have engaged in military actions designed to directly deter U.S. interference in the conflict. Third, failing to deter American involvement, PLA campaign objectives will be designed to keep direct American military interference to a minimum through so-called "counterintervention" operations. Fourth, anticipating U.S. involvement through air, subsurface, and surface combatant interference in PLA operations, the PLA will attempt to conduct a rapid assault on Taiwan, establish a beachhead, seize ports and air fields, and land ground forces on Taiwan within a short time period (the PLA planning assumption depends on the Chinese assessment of how long the PLA believes the Taiwan military can hold out). Fifth, in the likelihood that the PLA fails to achieve its military objectives on Taiwan prior to American build

up and direct intervention in the conflict, PLA campaign objectives are then likely to involve counterdeterrence operations, pre-emptive strikes on high value operational targets, operations designed to deny the U.S. military access to information and situational awareness, and operations designed to strike at the American logistical system and the U.S. military's ability to operate for a sustained period forward.86

Counterintervention Planning Considerations

The PLA has thoroughly considered the counterintervention requirements for pre- and post-initiation of hostilities against Tai-wan.⁸⁷ The PLA will account for potential U.S. forces capable of responding to a Taiwan contingency and attempt to delay, deny, or deter a U.S. response.⁸⁸ It will likewise take into consideration the potential for U.S. allies to assist or support U.S. operations.⁸⁹ Lastly, the PLA will take into consideration the likely avenues of approach, operating areas, and bases of operation for these opposing forces.⁹⁰ Understanding the force posture for the United States and for U.S. allies such as Japan will allow the PLA to make judgments about the potential capability of these forces to intervene in a conflict and prepare counterintervention option plans using geography and advanced strike weapons to gain localized air and naval superiority during the initial stage of a conflict.⁹¹ This could result in China impeding the flow of forces responding to a crisis by conducting cyber attacks on U.S. mobilization sites and systems, shipping points, embarkation areas, logistics, and the Time Phased Force Deployment Data* systems and Joint Operations Planning and Execution Systems† on which U.S. forces depend.

Full-Scale Taiwan Amphibious and Airborne Assault

Although the PLA Navy currently lacks the "amphibious lift to land sufficient forces to seize and hold" Taiwan, Dr. Yung argues China would have to seize ports and airfields, asserting, "It is possible that the PLA could launch a simultaneous airborne and amphibious assault ... allowing forces to flow in through these access points."92 For this type of operation, most of the forces would come from the Eastern Theater Command and likely be supported by forces from the Southern Theater Command.‡93 PLA airborne forces, such as the Airborne Corps located in the Central Theater, would

^{*}Time Phased Force and Deployment Data is a computer-supported database portion of an operational plan. According to DOD, it "contains time-phased data for moving personnel, equipment, and materiel into a theater [and] ... reflects the requirements that strategic and intra theater lifts are assigned against to ensure that the full scope of deployment requirements are identified and satisfied." Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, Joint Publication 3–35 Deployment and Redeployment Operations, May 7, 2007, III–17.

†According to DOD, the Joint Operation Planning and Execution System is a system of "applications that are used to monitor, plan, and execute mobilization, deployment, employment, sustainment, and redeployment activities associated with joint operations." Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff, Joint Publication 3–35 Deployment and Redeployment Operations, May 7, 2007, A–1.

[‡]Not all forces assigned to the Southern Theater Command will be available to support a joint island landing campaign to seize Taiwan, however. Dr. Yung notes that "Only the 123rd and 124th Infantry Divisions ... have been designated as Amphibious Mechanized Infantry Divisions ... and have received consistent amphibious assault training. Additionally, the ground forces located in Yunnan and Guangxi Provinces are not geographically situated to quickly participate in a Taiwan contingency. Similarly, not all PLA [Air Force] units ... in the [Southern Theater Command] ... are likely to be assigned to support a Taiwan contingency.... Given their geographic locations, those air force units assigned to Yunnan are more likely reserved for a Vietnam or India contingency."

also play a role in a Taiwan contingency. Lastly, additional forces from other theaters will likely be drawn on to support follow-on on-island operations once the PLA has secured ports and airfields throughout Taiwan. For an overview of forces that would be available, see Addenda I and II.

PLA Training for a Taiwan Conflict

The PLA has conducted Taiwan-centered exercises going back to the 1990s and possibly earlier. PLA Dr. Yung testified that the PLA conducted at least "96 brigade or larger PLA training exercises between 1990 and 1995 or about 16 exercises per year. The Navy was identified as participating in 36 of these. It is therefore unquestionable that in terms of level of effort the PLA is attempting to improve its capability to conduct large scale military operations." Since the mid-2000s, China has conducted a series of joint longrange cross-region exercises, such as Stride (Kuayue) and Joint Action (Lianhe Xingdong), that are applicable for preparing the PLA for operations against Taiwan. These types of exercises emphasize the movement of a large number of forces and are probably intended to simulate and practice the flow of follow-on forces into the war zone once a foothold is achieved during a Taiwan conflict. The PLA also practices joint firepower strike operations during the Firepower (Huoli) series of exercises, and the PLA Air Force and Navy conduct training regularly in the East and South China seas.

South China Sea Contingency Operation

China's military, law enforcement, and maritime militia activity in the South China Sea-particularly the ongoing construction of civil-military facilities on reclaimed features in the Spratly Islands—is intended to enhance China's control over disputed areas in the region. 100 Should Beijing judge that China's sovereignty claims over occupied features within the South China Sea are challenged by states with overlapping claims, the PLA has a range of campaigns that can be executed to maintain control of these features within the nine-dash line. These campaigns include the aforementioned joint firepower strike, joint blockade, sea force group, and coral reef offensive campaigns. China would certainly incorporate maritime law enforcement operations in conjunction with these campaigns, as well as in the run-up to one or more of these campaigns. This will have significant implications for a contingency in the South China Sea or East China Sea. As numerous analysts have noted, China's unconventional practice of using its maritime law enforcement agencies and maritime militia to advance its territorial claims and harass neighboring countries' vessels enables China to effectively assert military might in the "gray zone," just below the threshold of conflict, putting the onus of escalation on the adversary. 101 This approach was on display in the case of the oil rig deployed to Vietnam-claimed waters, discussed earlier in this section: Chinese maritime law enforcement forces effectively waged a small maritime

U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April 13, 2017.

*For additional insight into the PLA training activities associated with long-range cross-region

^{*}For additional insight into the PLA training activities associated with long-range cross-region exercises, see U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress. November 2016, 216–218.

battle against Vietnam, to the point that at least one Vietnamese vessel sank and several vessels on both sides incurred damage. But because only nonmilitary vessels were involved in the actual fighting, this conflict was characterized in international media as a "standoff," ¹⁰² rather than a kinetic conflict initiated by China. This narrative, and the general downplaying of the role maritime law enforcement forces can play in a conflict, greatly benefits China.

Considering the massive expansion of the China Coast Guard's size and capabilities in recent years, this trend is all the more troubling. The China Coast Guard has experienced a 73 percent increase in tonnage between 2010 and 2016 (from 110,000 to 190,000 tons). ¹⁰³ In addition to increasing tonnage, China is building and deploying maritime law enforcement ships like the new China Coast Guard ship *Haijing 3901*, which is larger than the U.S. Navy's Arleigh Burke-class destroyer. ¹⁰⁴ Furthermore, China has decommissioned PLA Navy ships—which are armed with ship-mounted machine guns—and transferred them to the China Coast Guard after removing the ships' missile systems; several China Coast Guard ships have reinforced hulls (which are ideal for ramming other vessels). ¹⁰⁵

China's Campaign Objectives

If China initiates a contingency operation against Vietnam or the Philippines—the most likely adversaries in a South China Sea conflict—the PLA would likely seek to achieve its national objectives before the United States can respond. The PLA would rely on a mix of campaigns to include firepower strike, joint blockade, and coral reef landing operations. Any campaign conducted in the South China Sea would be run by the Southern Theater Command; however, other theater commands may support operations, particularly if it became necessary to counter third-party forces intervening on behalf of Vietnam or the Philippines. 108

Island Landing, Blockade, and Strike

PLA island landing operations seek to achieve control over information, air, and sea domains at the outset of a conflict to gain the initiative. This means the PLA is likely to initiate strikes against Vietnam- or Philippines-controlled islands or other land features with little warning to isolate opposing forces by severing communications networks and supply lines and suppressing defending forces. The PLA Navy, Air Force, and maritime law enforcement agencies likely will conduct joint blockade operations to prevent any reinforcement efforts by the targeted forces.

Amphibious Assault

Once the defensive forces on the occupied features have been neutralized, the PLA Navy would plan to conduct landing operations to secure the island or reef.¹¹¹ In addition to naval gunfire support, the PLA has recently discussed the use of attack helicopters and air assault operations in support of island landing operations.¹¹² Landing operations would secure command and control centers, air defense sites, and artillery positions to hold the reef or island.¹¹³

PLA Training for a South China Sea Conflict

China conducts South China Sea-focused exercises that simulate assaults against reefs and small islands. These exercises, which have increased in frequency and sophistication in recent years, are intended to train forces for conducting a South China Sea contingency operation as well as intimidate or shape the behavior of China's neighbors with competing claims in the South China Sea. ¹¹⁴ In addition to the island assault training conducted by the PLA Navy, China has increased PLA Air Force training over the South China Sea, featuring strike aircraft, bombers, and reconnaissance aircraft conducting simulated strikes. ¹¹⁵

East China Sea (Senkaku Islands) Contingency Operation

Although tensions between China and Japan have diminished somewhat from their peak in 2012, the increasing pressure China places on Japan with its continuous deployment of China Coast Guard ships to the waters around the Senkaku Islands, as well as naval and air activity near the islands, increases the risk of an incident. Should an incident near the islands lead to a crisis and conflict, U.S. Navy Captain (Ret.) James E. Fanell—formerly the director of intelligence and information operations for the U.S. Pacific Fleet and currently a government fellow with the Geneva Center for Security Policy—testified to the Commission that "there are likely three Chinese vectors for a 'short, sharp war' against the Senkaku Islands: MLE [maritime law enforcement] scenario, PLA exercise scenario, and Taiwan[-style] island attack scenario."

- Maritime law enforcement scenario: This would involve China Coast Guard ships displacing the Japan Coast Guard and seizing control of the islands through a process similar to the one executed against the Philippines during the 2012 Scarborough Reef incident. If China is unsuccessful in achieving control through displacement, maritime law enforcement operations could trigger an incident at sea that is used to justify military operations that result in the capture of the islands.¹¹⁸
- *PLA exercise scenario*: After years of regular PLA exercises in the East China Sea—drills to which the U.S. and Japanese militaries have become accustomed—this operation would involve launching a force to seize quick control of the islands from a feigned military exercise in the area.¹¹⁹
- Taiwan-style island attack scenario: Similar to a traditional Taiwan-style island attack scenario, this would focus on mobilization of forces and the execution of a joint amphibious assault to capture and occupy the islands.¹²⁰

These vectors can be viewed as a range of options Beijing may be considering, with law enforcement operations representing the low end and a joint island invasion operation representing the high end. The objective associated with these scenarios would be to occupy and then maintain control of the Senkaku Islands.¹²¹

Maritime Law Enforcement Forces

As noted earlier, Beijing deploys China Coast Guard and other maritime law enforcement ships—rather than just naval vessels—to advance its claims in disputed waters in both the South and East China seas. Should tensions escalate between Beijing and Tokyo over the Senkaku Islands, China may be tempted to seize control of the islands through a maritime law enforcement operation like the one it executed against the Philippines-controlled Scarborough Reef in 2012.¹²² Such an operation could unfold by incrementally increasing pressure on Japan by operating maritime law enforcement ships closer to the islands with the PLA Navy combatants monitoring developments just over the horizon, anchoring, landing on the islands, and finally building on the islands until Japan has two options: surrender administrative control of the islands, or take defensive enforcement action. 123 China would undertake such a campaign using PLA air and naval forces operating in the background to intimidate Japan and attempt to control or prevent the escalation of the crisis into a wider conflict that draws in Japan's Self-Defense Force and triggers U.S. intervention under Article V of the U.S.-Japan Defense Treaty.* 124

- Training activities and exercises: Training sheds light on how China might seek to execute a joint PLA Navy-China Coast Guard operation in the East China Sea or South China Sea; it also highlights growing coordination and demonstrates efforts to improve command and control. For example, in October 2012 China held an exercise, East China Sea Cooperation 2012, which involved vessels from the PLA Navy and maritime law enforcement ships focused on protecting Chinese fishing activities; during the exercise, the PLA Navy took up protective positions near maritime law enforcement ships and ran off the foreign ships. 126 A May 2013 exercise involving the PLA Navy and China Coast Guard ships near the Spratly Islands focused on command and control and joint patrolling. 127
- Aggressive employment of maritime law enforcement agencies: Maritime law enforcement ships have operated in an aggressive manner in both the East and South China seas, to include operating ships in a way that has led to collisions. Lyle J. Morris, a policy analyst at the RAND Corporation, states that in 2011, "Chinese vessels began to employ more aggressive actions, such as ramming and the use of water cannons inside the cabins of opposing vessels." Additional maritime law enforcement ships with increased capabilities will likely encourage more aggressive behavior in disputed waters.

^{*}Article V of the Japan-U.S. Security Treaty states, "Each Party recognizes that an armed attack against either Party in the territories under the administration of Japan would be dangerous to its own peace and safety and declares that it would act to meet the common danger in accordance with its constitutional provisions and processes. Any such armed attack and all measures taken as a result thereof shall be immediately reported to the Security Council of the United Nations in accordance with the provisions of Article 51 of the Charter. Such measures shall be terminated when the Security Council has taken the measures necessary to restore and maintain international peace and security." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, Treaty of Mutual Cooperation and Security between Japan and the United States of America, January 1960.

Exercise Activities

Should Beijing fail to wrest control of the Senkaku Islands from Tokyo through a maritime law enforcement-style campaign, China may engage in what Captain Fanell describes as a "short, sharp war" that begins under the premise of a routine exercise activity in the East China Sea and quickly transitions into an operation to gain control of the islands. 130 According to Captain Fanell:

It is important to note that since 2014 the PLA has conducted several large-scale exercises that could very well be rehearsals for a Senkaku Islands campaign. Of greater concern, these exercises could also be intended as a deception campaign, designed to lure U.S. and Japanese audiences into complacency, so that when the actual 'short, sharp' Senkaku Islands campaign commences, it is mistaken for 'just another exercise.' 131

Amphibious Assault Operations

Based upon the body of Chinese military writings focused on PLA planning and campaigns, the PLA may be planning for landing operations against small islands. The PLA Navy has sufficient amphibious lift to conduct small island-landing operations and the PLA Air Force has enough strategic lift to support airborne operations. ¹³² Lastly, the PLA Army has been focusing on improving air assault capabilities with helicopter operations, which could contribute to the campaign as well. ¹³³

Regional Responses and Implications for the United States

Implications of a Conflict in East Asia for U.S. Allies and Partners

Any of the potential crises, contingencies, and military operations detailed previously could create significant challenges for the United States, including possibly inviting U.S. military intervention on behalf of an ally or partner. At the very least, any of these scenarios would have profound implications for regional stability, a key U.S. interest. In scenarios involving treaty allies or defense partners—Japan, the Philippines, and Taiwan—the United States likely would respond with efforts to counter Chinese aggression. An incident between China and Vietnam that escalated into a conflict could result in U.S. military involvement as well.

Taiwan

The PLA possesses both a quantitative and a qualitative military advantage over the Taiwan military and is capable of conducting a range of military campaigns against Taiwan. ¹³⁴ To counter this threat, Taiwan has sought to enhance its military capabilities through indigenous production as well as procurement of military platforms and weapons systems from overseas, to include weapons systems produced in the United States or built under license in Taiwan. ¹³⁵ Taiwan will continue to look to its friendship with the United States to deter Chinese aggression should cross-Strait relations significantly deteriorate.

- Military modernization: To counter the PLA's expanding capabilities, Taiwan has sought to enhance its own military capabilities by developing domestically produced weapons systems and importing other arms. Advanced antiship cruise missiles, air defense missiles, and fast attack patrol ships are among the newest platforms and weapons systems Taiwan has produced. 136 Taiwan likewise continues to move ahead on its program to build submarines to counter PLA Navy surface threats. 137 The objective of military modernization is to provide Taiwan enough capability to deter an attack, and should deterrence fail, provide Taiwan the capability to hold out long enough for the international community to intervene on Taiwan's behalf by countering a blockade or disrupting an amphibious assault. 138 (For additional information, see the discussion on arms sales, military-to-military contacts, and U.S.-Taiwan defense relations in Chapter 3, Section 3, "China and Taiwan.")
- Military training and preparedness: Taiwan conducts an annual defense exercise, Han Kuang, to test Taiwan military readiness to counter a potential Chinese attack on the island. Han Kuang consists of a computer-assisted command post exercise typically held in the spring, and a live-fire exercise held in late summer or early fall. Han The exercise regularly focuses on joint air defense, counter airborne and amphibious landing, joint antisubmarine warfare, and reserve mobilization. Unring the Commission's May 2017 trip to Taiwan, Taiwan's Minister of Defense Feng Shih-kuan told the Commission that the 2017 exercise did not take U.S. or Japanese forces into account. The purpose of the exercise was to determine whether Taiwan's multi-domain deterrence capability would be sufficient to deter any Chinese threat.
- Maintaining friendships: Taipei relies on the U.S.-Taiwan security partnership to enhance Taiwan's ability to deter an attack on the island by the Chinese military and diminish China's ability to use the threat of military force to coerce Taiwan into making political concessions. 143 Taiwan likewise maintains close relations with Japan, and both have worked together on a range of maritime issues, including resolving fishing disputes near the Senkaku Islands* and coordinating between the Taiwan Coast Guard Administration and the Japan Coast Guard for maritime search and rescue operations. 144 Japan and Taiwan also have overlapping security concerns regarding China. Tokyo is concerned that continued Chinese encroachment in the East China Sea erodes Japan's security and threatens Japan's sea lines, and an attack on Taiwan would deepen Japan's concern that China seeks to dominate the region. 145 Should China attack Taiwan, Taipei would likely expect Japan to allow U.S. forces to operate from bases in Japan and possibly provide some logistical support to U.S. forces operating near Japan.

^{*}During the Commission's May 2017 trip to Taiwan, former Taiwan President Ma Ying-jeou said the 2013 Taiwan-Japan fishing agreement reduced the number of annual fishing clashes between Taiwan and Japan from 17 to zero. Ma Ying-jeou, Former President of Taiwan, meeting with Commission, Taipei, Taiwan, May 16, 2017.

Japan

Japan seeks to counter China's challenge to Japan's administrative control of the Senkaku Islands with a combination of political, military, and law enforcement efforts. On the political front, Japan has sought and received reassurance from multiple U.S. administrations that the U.S.-Japan security treaty applies to the Senkaku Islands. 146 The Japanese defense establishment has pursued modernization of its coast guard to counter China's actions to erode Japan's administrative control of the islands. 147 Japan likewise continues to improve the capabilities of its Ground, Maritime, and Air Self-Defense Forces to counter increasing pressure from China in the air and maritime domains. 148 Furthermore, in addition to legislation passed in 2015 that allowed the Self-Defense Force to conduct military operations overseas and participate in collective self-defense with allies, ¹⁴⁹ Prime Minister Shinzo Abe seeks to amend Japan's constitution to allow for a formal military and the ability to deploy Japan's armed forces outside of strictly "self-defensive" circumstances.* 150 In the context of increasing PLA Air Force activity near Japan's southwest islands—namely fighter and bomber flights through the Miyako Strait, intelligence collection flights along the airspace of Japan's southwest islands, and State Oceanic Administration aircraft flying near the Senkaku Islands^{†151}—Japan has placed particular emphasis on developing capabilities to defend these islands ‡ and working to improve the expeditionary capability of the Japanese Self-Defense Force to defend the islands from attack by China. 152

• *Military modernization*: The Japan Self-Defense Force is modern and very capable. Modernization efforts are focused on improving intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance capabilities; lift capabilities; command, control, communication, and intelligence capabilities; and ballistic missile defense. To respond to sea and air threats, the Self-Defense Force is acquiring SH-60K patrol helicopters, F-35A fighter aircraft, V-22 tiltrotor aircraft, E-2D airborne early-warning aircraft, and armored amphibious vehicles; upgrading its Osumi-class landing ships; and continuing submarine construction. 153 To counter ballistic missile threats, Japan is building Aegis-equipped destroyers and devel-

^{*}Prime Minister Abe's revision is focused specifically on Article 9 in Chapter 2 of Japan's Constitution, which deals with the "renunciation of war" and states: "Aspiring sincerely to an international peace based on justice and order, the Japanese people forever renounce war as a

international peace based on justice and order, the Japanese people forever renounce war as a sovereign right of the nation and the threat or use of force as means of settling international disputes. In order to accomplish the aim of the preceding paragraph, land, sea, and air forces, as well as other war potential, will never be maintained. The right of belligerency of the state will not be recognized." Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, *The Constitution of Japan*, May 3, 1947. †During the Commission's May 2017 trip to Japan, Lieutenant General Osamu Onoda, Japan Air Self-Defense Force (Ret.), referred to a May 18 incident in which a Chinese unmanned aerial vehicle flew above the territorial seas of one of the Senkaku Islands as a "very provocative action." Lieutenant General Osamu Onoda, Japan Air Self-Defense Force (Ret.), meeting with Commission, Tokyo, Japan, May 25, 2017. See also Yoko Wakatsuki and Junko Ogura, "Japan: China 'Escalating' Tensions over Disputed Islands," CNN, May 19, 2017. †Japan is focusing on bolstering its defense of its southwest islands located in the Ryukyu Island Chain to include the Senkakus. Japan has placed surface search radars on islands between

land Chain to include the Senkakus. Japan has placed surface search radars on islands between Okinawa and Yonaguni, the Ground Self-Defense Force is increasing amphibious and coastal defense capabilities, and the Air Self-Defense Force has increased its F-15 fighter presence at Naha Air Base to increase Japan's capability to defend these islands from a Chinese attack. Hideaki Kaneda, adjunct fellow at the Japan Institute for International Affairs, meeting with Commission, Tokyo, Japan, May 24, 2017; Megan Eckstein, "Japan Shifting Amphibious, Coastal Defense Units Closer to China; Australia Boosts Its Own Capability," USNI News, April 5, 2016; Japan Ministry of Defense, Defense of Japan, July 1, 2015, 165.

oping advanced ballistic missile interceptors (SM-3 Block IIA) with the United States. 154 In addition to continued investment in Self-Defense Force capabilities, Tokyo continues to focus on increasing the capability of the Japan Coast Guard* by expanding its fleet of patrol ships from 128 to 142 between 2016 and $20\bar{2}0.^{155}$

Japan's Response to a Senkaku Island Contingency

Japan's response to an East China Sea crisis would likely depend on the nature of Chinese aggression. An accidental collision, a blockade, or island seizure operations would pose different operational and strategic challenges for Tokyo. 156 Japan could respond to Chinese aggression in the East China Sea using three phases of operations, according to Michael J. Green, senior vice president for Asia and Japan chair at the Center for Strategic and International Studies:

"Phase Zero" (under peacetime tensions) would entail the deployment of intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance assets near the Senkaku Islands... "Phase One" (as Chinese forces act) would involve the deployment of a [Japan Ground Self-Defense Force] "rapid-deployment" regiment consisting of infantry, mortar, and mechanized companies equipped with amphibious vehicles... "Phase Two" would see the activation of such units in the event that the islands were seized by an enemy. 157

If China escalates a crisis to the point of conflict, Tokyo likely would look to Washington for support. 158 Japan would certainly expect a large U.S. force posture in the region and vocal support from Washington noting that Article V of the U.S.-Japan Defense Treaty† continues to extend to the Senkaku Islands to deter aggression. 159 However, should China initiate hostilities against the Japan Self-Defense Force and Japan Coast Guard while those forces were defending the islands, Tokyo would expect Article V to be honored.

Japan's Potential Role in a Taiwan Contingency

In July 2015, Prime Minister Abe asserted Japan has the right of collective self-defense under Article VI of the U.S.-Japan Security Treaty in cases where Japan itself was not directly under attack. 160 Dr. Green testified to the Commission that "Abe's commitment to help defend U.S. forces under the collective self-defense right might

^{*}The Japan Coast Guard does not have a military mission and only conducts maritime law enforcement operations. Furthermore, Japan does not convert Maritime Self-Defense ships into Coast Guard ships. The Japan Coast Guard considers all China Coast Guard ships (even converted PLA Navy ships) to be law enforcement ships, and engages with them as such. Official, Japanese law enforcement, meeting with Commission, Tokyo, Japan, May 24, 2017.

†There is an instance where the invocation of Article V of the U.S.-Japan Defense Treaty may be delayed. Dr. Green argues that "Japanese officials would be ... aware that (the perception of unilateral escalation by Japan would put at risk American support and potentially allow China to force an unfavorable outcome through U.S. pressure on Japan. An internationalization of the dispute in which Japan was forced by its closest ally to de-escalate and relinquish de facto control of the Senkaku Islands would be devastating for the Japanese government and the longer-term credibility of the U.S.-Japan alliance—not to mention other U.S. security commitments in the region. The [Japan Self Defense Force] would also be well-aware that escalation beyond the tactical level around the Senkaku Islands would require capabilities only the U.S. military the tactical level around the Senkaku Islands would require capabilities only the U.S. military has." U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery*, written testimony of Michael J. Green, April 13, 2017.

be considered the quid offered in exchange for the quo of a stronger U.S. commitment to defend Japan against an expanding China." ¹⁶¹ Dr. Green argues:

The new interpretation of what is allowed under collective self-defense opens the first real possibility of joint planning and exercises related to contingencies in the Taiwan area, at least in theory. To be clear, Japan has no treaty or political obligation to assist with the defense of Taiwan. Even the United States policy is now guided not by a formal treaty with Taipei, but instead by the Taiwan Relations Act of 1979, which states that: It is the policy of the United States to maintain the capacity of the United States to resist any resort to force or other forms of coercion that would jeopardize the security, or the social or economic system, of the people on Taiwan.' Moreover, longstanding U.S. declaratory policy regarding contingencies in the Taiwan Strait has been to assert tactical clarity regarding the U.S. ability to defend Taiwan and our interests in the Western Pacific, but strategic ambiguity regarding the exact circumstances under which the United States would use military force to come to $Taiwan's\ aid.^{162}$

There are at least three areas where Japan may support U.S. efforts to defend Taiwan if Taiwan is attacked by China. These areas of support would probably be logistics, ballistic missile defense, and contributions to operations to maintain control of sea lanes and down through the Ryukyu Islands. 163

Vietnam

Hanoi has sought to address Vietnam's security needs by upgrading its military capabilities while seeking to stabilize its relationship with Beijing and also maintain good relations with the United States, Australia, India, Japan, and others. ¹⁶⁴ Vietnam is also pursuing a military modernization program that is intended to enhance its sea denial* capabilities to counter the significant advantage Beijing holds over Hanoi concerning air, maritime strike, and force projection capabilities into the South China Sea. ¹⁶⁵ Vietnam's military modernization program appears intended to deny the PLA the ability to operate freely at sea and challenge Vietnam's maritime claims without costs. ¹⁶⁶

Military modernization: In recent years, Hanoi has more urgently pursued foreign military sales from Russia and assistance from Japan and India to upgrade Vietnam's military capabilities. From Russia, Vietnam has purchased 36 Su-30MKK attack aircraft, 6 KILO-class attack submarines, and 2 S-300 PMU-1 surface-to-air missile systems. 167 Additionally, Vietnam has entered talks to procure additional surface-to-air missiles from India, and Vietnam's Coast Guard will receive patrol boats from Japan. 168

^{*}Sea denial refers to the prevention or disturbance of an enemy's use of the sea, particularly in areas adjacent to the defender's coast. MilanVego, Operational Warfare at Sea: Theory and Practice, Routledge, 2017, 27–28; Joint Chiefs of Staff, JP-3–32 Command and Control for Joint Maritime Operations, August 7, 2013.

 Reef improvements: Vietnam has been improving its outposts in the South China Sea by dredging on Ladd Reef, extending a runway on Spratly Island to support larger aircraft, and deploying mobile rocket launchers capable of hitting Chinese bases to some outposts.¹⁶⁹

While Vietnam continues to improve the defensive capabilities of its Spratly Island outposts, Mira Rapp-Hooper—then senior fellow at the Center for a New American Security—testified to the Commission that "outright conflict between Vietnam and China seems unlikely, unless China attempts to seize Vietnam-held features.... Hanoi and Beijing could find themselves in a destabilizing cycle of arming their Spratly outposts." ¹⁷⁰

The Philippines

Despite recently cooling relations between the United States and the Philippines and warming ties between Beijing and Manila, the Philippine-U.S. defense treaty remains intact.¹⁷¹ Furthermore, the Philippines continues to foster a good relationship with Japan and is the recipient of Japanese support to its coast guard concerning equipment and training.¹⁷² Nevertheless, without assistance from the United States, the Armed Forces of the Philippines (AFP) is unprepared to counter China's use of force to seize and hold Philippine-claimed features in the South China Sea. The longtime priority for the AFP has been counterinsurgency operations against terrorists and militants, which has led military modernization efforts to prioritize the ground forces at the expense of the navy and air force.¹⁷³ Currently, the AFP operates about 15 surface combatants (3 frigates and 12 corvettes) and 8–12 fighter aircraft.¹⁷⁴

• Military modernization: Although AFP modernization under Philippine President Rodrigo Duterte remains focused on equipment that supports ground force and counterinsurgency operations, a 15-year military modernization program, which began in 2013 under the previous administration, is starting to take shape. 175 The air force modernization program seeks strike aircraft, multirole fighters, airborne early warning and control aircraft, and lift. 176 Thus far the Philippines has acquired 2 C-130 aircraft from the United States and 12 FA-50 multirole aircraft from South Korea. 177 Manila may seek an additional 12 FA-50 aircraft from Seoul.¹⁷⁸ Naval modernization efforts were focused on the acquisition of landing craft, resupply ships, and surface warfare ships.¹⁷⁹ The navy has taken possession of two strategic sealift vessels built by Indonesia. 180 The Philippines likewise has procured five landing craft from Australia. 181 The navy is also acquiring two frigates and an antisubmarine corvette from South Korea. 182

Although the Philippines, under President Duterte's leadership, seeks closer relations with Beijing, the Philippines and China are unlikely to resolve tensions over the South China Sea permanently. The U.S.-Philippines Mutual Defense Treaty, which has been affirmed by several U.S. administrations, states:

An armed attack in the Pacific Area on either of the Parties would be dangerous to its own peace and safety and declares that it would act to meet the common dangers in accordance with its constitutional processes... An armed attack on either of the Parties is deemed to include an armed attack on the metropolitan territory of either of the Parties, or on the island territories under its jurisdiction in the Pacific or on its armed forces, public vessels, or aircraft in the Pacific. 184

Some Philippines-claimed features in the South China Sea could be interpreted to fall outside this definition, which introduces some ambiguity as to whether the United States would intervene in such a scenario.¹⁸⁵

- After seizing control of Scarborough Reef from the Philippines in 2012, China has intermittently permitted Filipino fishermen to fish at the reef and has harassed some Filipino fishermen; 186 this dispute remains a flashpoint between the two countries. 187
- In March 2017, China declared its intent to build an environmental monitoring station near Scarborough Reef.¹⁸⁸ The Philippines government has declared that any Chinese building at Scarborough would be a "red line." ¹⁸⁹ Should China seek to alter the reef through land reclamation or the deployment of PLA equipment such as surface search radars, this would certainly increase tension between the two countries.*
- Second Thomas Shoal—where Filipino Marines man a makeshift outpost on the *Sierra Madre*, a grounded Philippine Navy amphibious ship—is another potential flashpoint.¹⁹⁰ China has often challenged the resupply of the grounded ship and threatened to destroy the outpost.^{†191}
- In April 2017, President Duterte declared the AFP would "occupy" all Philippines-claimed features in the Spratly Islands. ¹⁹² Although he later walked back the statement, ¹⁹³ it illustrates the high level of tension that still pervades the China-Philippines relationship with regard to the South China Sea.

Scarborough Reef Seizure and Calls for Clarification about the U.S.-Philippine Mutual Defense Treaty

Since China's seizure of Scarborough Reef, there have been calls from within the Philippines for clarification about whether the U.S.-Philippine Mutual Defense Treaty covers Philippine-controlled features such as Second Thomas Shoal. Some subject matter experts—such as Zack Cooper, a fellow at the Center for Strategic and International Studies, and Dr. Rapp-Hooper— have raised questions about whether the United States should consider

^{*}In addition to the likelihood that land reclamation activity at Scarborough Reef would increase tensions between China and the Philippines, Andrew S. Erickson, a professor of strategy at the U.S. Naval War College, in his testimony to the Commission stated, "It's important to ensure that Scarborough [Reef] is not dredged and developed into a key targeting node for China in the South China Sea, where it would, in effect, be the last big piece in the coverage puzzle." U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China's Advanced Weapons, oral testimony of Andrew S. Erikson, February 23, 2017.

oral testimony of Andrew S. Erikson, February 23, 2017.

†China has previously threatened to pull the Sierra Madre from its current resting place, which would likely result in the hull sinking. Ben Bohane, "Out to Sea for the Philippines," Australian Broadcasting Corporation, July 11, 2016; Anders Corr, "China Issues Threat after Philippine Activists Resupply the Sierra Madre in the South China Sea," Forbes, July 6, 2016.

Scarborough Reef Seizure and Calls for Clarification about the U.S.-Philippine Mutual Defense Treaty— Continued

clarifying the treaty as well. 195 CNA Corporation senior fellow Rear Admiral Michael McDevitt, U.S. Navy (Ret.) argues that while Philippine capabilities should be bolstered, clarification of the treaty could be counterproductive, stating that "The United States needs to be completely committed to a very long term, dedicated effort to improve the Armed Forces of Philippine's maritime capabilities.... Washington should not, however, explicitly expand the scope of the Mutual Defense Treaty to cover the contested Philippine claims in the Spratlys." ¹⁹⁶ In February 2016, Admiral Harry Harris, Commander of U.S. Pacific Command, was asked by members of the U.S. Senate Committee on Armed Services whether the United States should make an explicit guarantee to respond to an attack on the Philippines military in disputed waters or territory under the Mutual Defense Treaty. 197 Admiral Harris responded by saying, "I think we should consider it, and we should have a discussion of it in the policy arena. Our obligations under the treaty with the Philippines are pretty clear. And whether we extend that to Second Thomas Shoal, which we do not hold as Philippines' sovereign territory, because we do not take a position on sovereignty, we should have that discussion, I believe."198

The United States

U.S. allies, friends, and partners face a China that seeks to shape the environment in the Asia Pacific to its advantage, particularly along its maritime periphery. China's behavior around territorial disputes has created concern for Japan, Vietnam, the Philippines, and other South China Sea states. 199 Jacqueline N. Deal, president and chief executive officer of the Long Term Strategy Group, testified to the Commission:

The U.S. alliance commitments that could be activated by maritime hotspot conflicts in East or Southeast Asia are strongest in the East China Sea. The United States has repeatedly clarified that the Senkaku Islands are covered by its mutual security treaty with Japan. With regard to the Taiwan Strait, the United States remains obligated by the 1979 Taiwan Relations Act to contribute to the maintenance of Taiwan's capacity for self-defense. In the South China Sea, the Philippines case is most ambiguous insofar as we have not clarified whether our treaty commitment to the defense of that country applies to disputed offshore islands, though it has been suggested that the Sierra Madre is covered by virtue of its being a commissioned ship. Domestic political developments in the Philippines have also created uncertainty about the future trajectory of its relations with the United States. 200

U.S. alliance commitments have helped maintain an environment that encourages diplomatic exchanges between states while preventing another large state from destabilizing the region.²⁰¹ A conflict in the East China Sea, South China Sea, or Taiwan Strait would threaten principles such as ensuring seas remain free for navigation, international disputes are settled by legal means, and free trade flourishes.²⁰²

U.S. Involvement in a Crisis

If Beijing continues its incremental approach to increasing control over the East and South China seas, the United States could receive requests for additional assistance by allies, friends, and partners to improve their capabilities to defend themselves, along with calls for the United States to remain engaged in the region to maintain security and stability.²⁰³ If the Chinese decide to use force to resolve a crisis, the United States must be prepared to counter Chinese counterintervention capabilities.²⁰⁴ Furthermore, the PLA has studied carefully how the U.S. responds to crisis. Dr. Deal testified:

For the better part of the last century, U.S. power projection has proceeded via a build-up of forces near the target on regional bases and aircraft carriers, followed by strikes on the target from predominantly short-range aircraft. ... In the face of North Korean and Chinese provocations in the mid-1990s, the United States repeatedly sent carriers to the East China Sea and Taiwan Strait to signal our displeasure and seriousness. Chinese defense scholars have also studied our adherence to the above pattern in the 1991 Gulf War and more recent conflicts in the Middle East and Central Asia. Perhaps a sense of confidence about both their grasp of this approach and their counters to it led them to describe it for the first time in the 2013 edition of The Science of Military Strategy: After the Cold War ended, the United States changed 'forward defense' into 'forward presence' and reduced its overseas garrisons, but it still ... maintained a certain number of forward garrisons.... At the same time, it treated its strategic nuclear forces and conventional forces deployed in the homeland as a backup, using the [former] ... to prevent nuclear attacks and large-scale conventional attacks against the United States and its allies, and treating the conventional active-duty and reserve units stationed in the homeland as central reserves, with an emphasis on strengthening the[ir] quick reaction capabilities ... to deal with regional crises and conflicts; these would rely on strategic means of air and sea transportation for quick deployment as needed, reinforcing units stationed along the front lines at any time to strengthen their capacity for sustained operations.²⁰⁵

Chinese military thinkers' study of U.S. operations has influenced China's military modernization program, which is designed to oppose U.S. forces—including intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance assets—with ballistic and cruise missiles to strike targets entering the region and the bases on which the United States would depend.²⁰⁶

China also is pursuing coercion to erode long-term U.S. presence in the Asia Pacific.²⁰⁷ These coercive options are intended to erode the United States' strategic position, freedom of action, and operational space in the region. ²⁰⁸ The 2001 edition of *The Science of* Military Strategy states "War is not just a competition of military forces, but an overall contest of political, economic, diplomatic, cultural and other forces. The competitions in the nonmilitary fields such as politics, economy, diplomatic and culture coordinate directly or indirectly with military operations ... [and] military operations cannot [achieve] ... victory without ... support of the ... nonmilitary field."209 David Berteau and Michael Green of the Center for Strategic and International Studies note that "counterintervention [capabilities] ... also include diplomatic, information, and economic sources of leverage against the U.S. political system and particularly weaker ... states ... to complicate U.S. intervention in Taiwan, the South China Sea, or other regional crises that could involve China."²¹⁰ Mr. Berteau and Dr. Green likewise assert China's "aim ... [is] weakening U.S. alignment with other states in the region and involv[ing] instruments that range from trade agreements and diplomacy to bribery and individual coercion."211 A 2016 Center for Strategic and International Studies report on the U.S. "Rebalance to Asia" strategy notes one of the methods China uses to counter U.S. military basing arrangements in the region is maintaining a PLA strike capability to make U.S. "allies targets instead of sanctuaries, complicating the calculation for host governments...."212

However, the United States may be able to reduce the vulnerability of U.S. forces to Chinese coercion efforts and PLA counterintervention forces by restoring deterrence.²¹³ Dr. Deal suggests "new concepts for the U.S. military range from options centered on destroying key targets on the Mainland to options revolving around a distant blockade."²¹⁴ PLA writings on island warfare published by both the Academy of Military Science and the National Defense University stress that island campaigns require lengthy planning, which creates an opportunity for an adversary to gain an understanding of how the PLA may conduct contingency operations and ultimately disrupt a contingency operation.²¹⁵ Modern amphibious operations are complex and require extensive preparation to execute. This means the PLA must conduct significant pre-conflict planning and preparation to ensure logistical and sustainment requirements are met in order to sustain operations at a distance from the Mainland.²¹⁶ Dr. Deal argues that under these conditions and with sufficient warning, the United States "could disrupt a planned operation through ... unexpected visits to or rotations through non-typical access points (e.g., civilian airfields and ports), snap exercises in the region, and/or unexpected displays of new capabilities. Such capacity revelation, in turn, could be accomplished through a leak, a test, or the use of a new system in an observable exercise."217

Options for De-escalation

Although DOD planners may be seeking to build de-escalation into response options to a crisis, there is little evidence China can be dissuaded once deterrence has failed and Beijing has made a decision to use force to resolve a crisis along its periphery.²¹⁸ As pre-

viously discussed, concepts such as "war control" suggest that once a conflict occurs, China will seek to encourage or pressure the United States to yield early in a fight.²¹⁹ Any efforts to pursue "off-ramps" may be misinterpreted as weakness and reinforce Beijing's decision to proceed with executing a contingency plan.²²⁰ Washington may incorporate means to de-escalate in phase zero (pre-conflict) shaping operations to ensure the United States maintains the ability to immediately deter Chinese aggression at the outset of a conflict. This requires the United States to maintain the ability to gain warning of an impending PLA attack and respond to the warning in ways Beijing does not anticipate.

267 Addendum I: Eastern Theater Command Force Structure

Ground Forces	Naval Forces	Air Forces	Rocket Forces
First Group Army	East Sea Fleet		Base 52, Huangshan
1st Amphibious Mecha- nized Inf Div	Naval Aviation, Ningbo	3rd Fighter Div	807th Launch Bde
178 Mechanized Inf Bde	4th Air Div, Taizhou	14th Fighter Div	819th Bde
3rd Motorized Inf Bde	6th Air Div, Shanghai	29th Fighter Div	811th Launch Bde
10th Armored Bde	1st Flying Panther Rgt	28th Attack Div	820th Bde
Artillery Bde, Wuxi	8th Frigate Squad- ron	10th Bomber Div	Launch Bde, Shaoguan, Guangdong
Long-distance Artillery Bde, Wuxi	6th & 8th Destroy- er Flotilla	SAM Bde, Quan- zhou	817th Launch Bde
5th Army Aviation Bde	5th Landing Ship, Flotilla	Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Bde, Li- ancheng	
Air Defense Bde, Zhenji- ang, Jiangsu	42nd Submarine Flotilla	85th Air Bde	
12th Group Army	22nd Submarine Flotilla	3rd Surface to Air Missile Bde	
34th Mechanized Inf Div	21st Fastboat Flotilla	8th Anti-Aircraft Artillery Bde	
35th Mechanized Inf Bde	2nd Combat Sup- port Ship Flotilla		
179th Motorized Inf Bde			
Artillery Bde, Xuzhou, Jiangsu			
Air Defense Bde, Hua'an			
Special Operations Bde, Jiangsu			
31st Group Army			
86th Motorized Inf Div			
91st Motorized Inf Div			
92nd Motorized Inf Bde			
3rd Artillery Bde			
13th Air Defense Bde			
Amphibious Armored Bde			
Special Operations Bde			
10th Army Aviation Rgt			

 $\it Note:$ This order of battle reflects the PLA Army structure before April 18, 2017, when China announced the armed forces would reorganize into 84 corps-level units resulting in the reduction group armies from 18 to 13.

Source: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April 13, 2017.

268

Addendum II: Southern Theater Command Force Structure

Ground Forces	Naval Forces	Air Forces	Rocket Forces
14th Group Army	South Sea Fleet		N/A
1st Infantry Bde, Yunnan	2nd Destroyer Flotilla	2nd Fighter Div, Guangdong	
40th Infantry Bde, Yunnan	9th Destroyer Flotilla	9th Fighter Div, Guangdong	
42nd Infantry Bde, Yunnan	11th Fast Boat Flotilla	18th Fighter Div, Hunan	
Artillery Bde, Yunnan	Fast Boat Flotilla	44th Fighter Div, Yunnan	
Armored Bde, Yunnan	Operations Support Vessel Flotilla	8th Bomber Div, Hunan	
Air Defense Bde, Yunnan	6th Landing Ship Flotilla	4th Transport Div, Guizhou	
Infantry Bde, Yunnan	1st Marine Bde		
41st Group Army	164th Marine Bde		
121st Mountain Inf Bde, Guangxi	8th Naval Aviation Div, Hainan		
122nd Infantry Bde, Guangxi	22nd Naval Aviation Reg		
123rd Mechanized Inf Bde, Guangxi	23rd Air Reg		
Artillery Bde, Guangxi	9th Naval Aviation Div		
Armored Bde, Guangxi	25th Air Reg		
42nd Group Army	28th Air Reg		
132nd Infantry Bde, Hainan	27th Air Reg		
Artillery Div, Guangdong			
12th Amphibious Mecha- nized Inf Div, Guangdong			
163rd Infantry Div, Guangdong			
Special Operations Bde, Guangdong			
Long Range Artillery Bde, Guangdong			
Air Defense Bde, Guangdong			
Army Aviation Bde, Guangdong			
9th Armored Bde, Guangdong			

 $\it Note:$ This order of battle reflects the PLA Army structure before April 18, 2017, when China announced the armed forces would reorganize into 84 corps-level units resulting in the reduction group armies from 18 to 13.

Source: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery*, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April 13, 2017.

ENDNOTES FOR SECTION 3

1. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Timothy R. Heath, April 13, 2017; U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26,

2. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Timothy R. Heath, April 13, 2017; U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, i; China's

State Council Information Office, China's Military Strategy, May 2015.

3. Mark Cozad, "The PLA and Contingency Planning," in Andrew Scobell et al., eds., The People's Liberation Army and Contingency Planning in China, National Defense University Press, 2015, 16–17; Thomas Woodrow, "The PLA and Cross-Border Contingencies in North Korea and Burma," in Andrew Scobell et al., eds., The People's Liberation Army and Contingency Planning in China, National Defense University Press, 2015, 206.

4. China's State Council Information Office, China's Military Strategy, May 2015. 5. China's State Council Information Office, China's Military Strategy, May 2015.

6. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Development's Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 87.

7. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 87–90.

Bevelopments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 87-90.

8. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017, May 15, 2017, 25, 67, 72; David Helvey, "Remarks to the U.S.-Taiwan Business Council Defense Industry Conference," U.S.-Taiwan Business Council, Williamsburg, Virginia, October 3, 2016; U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 90, 91 26, 2016, 90-91.

9. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 72–73; Andrew S. Erickson and Michael Chase, "China's Strategic Rocket Force: Sharpening the Sword," *Jamestown Foundation*, July 3, 2014; U.S. Office of Naval Intelligence, The PLA Navy: New Capabilities and Missions for the 21st Century, April 2015, 13–22; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China's Military Modernization and Its Implications for the United States, written testimony of Lee Fuell, January 30, 2014.

10. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 360; Kristian McGuire, "Diplomat Interview: Robert Sutter," Diplomat, May 4, 2016; U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress:
Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016,

April 26, 2016, 88.

11. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to

Congress, November 2016, 359; Alan D. Romberg, "The '1992 Consensus'—Adapting to the Future?" Hoover Institution, March 2016, 2, 5.

12. Kevin Ponniah, "Taiwan: How China Is Poaching the Island's Diplomatic Allies," BBC, June 14, 2017; Chang Hsiao-yueh, Taiwan Mainland Affairs Council, meeting with Commission, Taipei, Taiwan, May 16, 2017; Javier C. Hernandez, "China Suspends Diplomatic Contact with Taiwan," New York Times, June 25, 2016; Ben Blanchard and J.R. Wu, "With Gambia Move, China Ends Diplomatic Truce with Taiwan," Reuters, March 17, 2016.

13. Kristian McGuire, "Diplomat Interview: Robert Sutter," Diplomat, May 4, 2016.

14. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016.

15. Guo Yuandan et al., "Military Strategy White Paper Lets the World Know China's Bottom Line," Global Times, May 27, 2015. Translation.

16. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 7.

17. Ronald O'Rourke, "Maritime Territorial and Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ)

Disputes Involving China: Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, May

18. PCA Case No. 2013-19 in the Matter of the South China Sea Arbitration before an Arbitral Tribunal Constituted under Annex VII to the 1982 United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea between the Republic of the Philippines and the People's Republic of China, Award, July 12, 2016.

- 19. Ronald O'Rourke, "Maritime Territorial and Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) Disputes Involving China: Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, May 31, 2016, 9.
 - 20. Tadashi Ikeda, "Getting Senkaku History Right," Diplomat, November 26, 2013.
- 21. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 11; Mark E. Manyin, "Senkaku (Diaoyu/Diaoyutai) Islands Dispute: U.S. Treaty Obligations," Congressional Research Service, January 22, 2013, 1.

22. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, i, 11.

- 23. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017, May 15, 2017, i, 10; Japan's Ministry of Defense, Defense of Japan 2016, 2016, 55-56.
- 24. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Timothy R. Heath, April 13,
- 25. Huang Yingying, "Meng Xiangqing: China Has Had Great Breakthroughs on Regional Crisis Management," *International Herald Leader*, November 6, 2012.
- 26. China's State Council Information Office, China's Military Strategy, May 2015; Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Sciences Press, 2013, 104. Translation.
- 27. Zhang Qinsheng, "The Strategy of Active Defense Is An Ideology Which Will Shine Forever: A Tribute on the Birthday of the Glorious Communist Party of China," Study Times, July 18, 2011. Translation.
- 28. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Timothy R. Heath, April 13, 2017
- 29. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Timothy R. Heath, April 13, 2017; Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Sciences Press, 2013, 9. Translation; Yuan Zhengling, "An Active Defense Strategy to Protect National Interests," National Defense, December 24, 2002. Translation.
- 30. Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2005, 205.
- 31. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Timothy R. Heath, April 13,
- 32. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Timothy R. Heath, April 13, 2017
- 33. China's State Council Information Office, The Diversified Employment of China's Armed Forces, April 16, 2013.
- 34. Ryan Martinson, "The Militarization of China's Coast Guard," Diplomat, November 21, 2014.
- 35. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2015, April 2015, 7.
- 36. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Timothy R. Heath, April 13, 2017; Lonnie Henley, "War Control and Escalation Management," in Michael Swaine, Andrew Yang, and Evan Medeiros, eds., Assessing the Threat: The Chinese Military and Taiwan's Security, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2007, 85–110; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., *The Science of Military Strategy*, Military Science Press, 2005, 202–211.
- 37. Timothy R. Heath, Kristen Gunness, and Cortez A. Cooper, The PLA and China's Rejuvenation: National Security and Military Strategies, Deterrence Concepts, and Combat Capabilities, RAND Corporation, 2016, 17; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2005, 197. 38. Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Mili-
- tary Science Press, 2005, 197.
- 39. Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2005, 205.
- 40. Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Mili-
- tary Science Press, 2005, 206.
 41. Paul J. Leaf, "Learning from China's Oil Rig Standoff with Vietnam," *Diplomat*, August 30, 2014.

42. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Timothy R. Heath, April 13,

43. Shou Xiaosong, ed., *The Science of Military Strategy*, Military Science Press, 2013, 98–100. Translation; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., *The Science of Military Strategy*, Military Science Press, 2005, 448.

44. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2013, 98–100. Translation; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy. itary Strategy, Military Science Press, 2005, 448.
 45. Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Sciences Press,

2013, 100. Translation.

46. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2005, 164–166.

47. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Mili-

tary Science Press, 2005, 190.

48. U.S.-China Économic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; Zhang Zebin, Liang Pengfei, and Zhang Zexing, "Focus on One's Main Job for Winning," PLA Daily, November 26, 2016.

49. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots

49. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; China's Ministry of National Defense, Official English Transcript of PRC National Defense Ministry's News Conference, February 25, 2016.

50. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 205–206; Wang Xiaohui, "What Strategic Preparations Should the Chinese Armed Forces Make," Nanfang Zhoumo, September 11, 2015. Translation

51. Phillip C. Saunders and Joel Wuthnow, "China's Goldwater-Nichols? Assessing PLA Organizational Reforms," *Institute for National Strategic Studies*, April 20, 2016, 3; Liang Pengfei, "Joint Operations and Joint Training: The Only Way to Victory 3; Liang Fengiei, Joint Operations and Joint Training: The Only Way to Victory in War—Interviews with PLA Deputies to the National People's Congress on Joint Operations," PLA Daily, March 10, 2016. Translation; Guo Yuandan, Ren Zhong, and Lan Yage, "Experts: The Five PLA Theater Commands Have Clear Goals, With the Southeast Coastal Front Being the Key Link of Future Military Operations," Huanqiu Shibao, February 2, 2016. Translation.

52. Ma Haoliang, "The Chain of Belonging of the 18 Group Armies Has Been Confirmed," Ta Kung Pao, February 23, 2016. Translation; Guo Yuandan, Ren Zhong, and Lan Yage, "Experts: The Five PLA Theater Commands Have Clear Goals, with the Southeast Coastal Front Being the Key Link of Future Military Operations." Huans

Lan Yage, "Experts: The Five PLA Theater Commands Have Clear Goals, with the Southeast Coastal Front Being the Key Link of Future Military Operations," Huanqiu Shibao, February 2, 2016. Translation.

53. Ma Haoliang, "The Chain of Belonging of the 18 Group Armies has Been Confirmed," Ta Kung Pao, February 23, 2016. Translation; Guo Yuandan, Ren Zhong, and Lan Yage, "Experts: The Five PLA Theater Commands Have Clear Goals, with the Southeast Coastal Front Being the Key Link of Future Military Operations," Huanqiu Shibao, February 2, 2016. Translation.

54. June Teufel Dreyer, "China's Military Reorganization—and America's Window of Opportunity," Foreign Policy Research Institute, March 14, 2016.

55. Ma Haoliang, "The Chain of Belonging of the 18 Group Armies Has Been Confirmed," Ta Kung Pao, February 23, 2016. Translation; Guo Yuandan, Ren Zhong, and Lan Yage, "Experts: The Five PLA Theater Commands Have Clear Goals, with the Southeast Coastal Front being the Key Link of Future Military Operations," Huanqiu Shibao, February 2, 2016. Translation.

56. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report

56. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 205–206; June Teufel Dreyer, "China's Military Reorganization—and America's Window of Opportunity," Foreign Policy Research Institute, March 14, 2016; Guo Yuandan, Ren Zhong, and Lan Yage, "Experts: The Five PLA Theater Commands Have Clear Goals, With the Southeast Coastal Front Being the Key Link of Future Military Operations," Huanqiu Shibao, February 2, 2016. Trans-

57. Ma Haoliang, "The Chain of Belonging of the 18 Group Armies Has Been Confirmed," Ta Kung Pao, February 23, 2016. Translation; and Guo Yuandan, Ren Zhong,

and Lan Yage, "Experts: The Five PLA Theater Commands Have Clear Goals, with the Southeast Coastal Front Being the Key Link of Future Military Operations," *Huanqiu Shibao*, February 2, 2016. Translation; *Kanwa Defense Review*, "PLA Studies on Redefining China's Military Commands," May 1, 2015.

58. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University

Press, 2006, 107. Translation.

59. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 99. Translation.

60. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13,

61. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 89; Hu Limin and Ying Fucheng, Study on Joint Firepower Warfare Theory, National Defense University Press, 2004, 42–50. Translation.

62. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 89; Michael S. Chase et al., "China's Incomplete Military Transformation: Assessing the Weaknesses of the People's Liberation Army (PLA)," RAND Corporation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), 2015, 33; Li Yousheng, Lectures on the Science of Joint Campaigns, Military Science Press, 2012, 124, 223. Translation.

63. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 88; Michael S. Chase et al., "China's Incomplete Military Transformation: Assessing the Weaknesses of the People's Liberation Army (PLA)," RAND Corporation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), 2015, 33; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 292. Translation; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2005, 285.

64. Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University

Press, 2006, 292. Translation.
65. Michael S. Chase et al., "China's Incomplete Military Transformation: Assessing the Weaknesses of the People's Liberation Army (PLA)," RAND Corporation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), 2015, 33; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 331. Translation; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2005, 285.

66. Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University

Press, 2006, 331. Translation.

67. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 89; Michael S. Chase et al., "China's Incomplete Military Transformation: Assessing the Weaknesses of the People's Liberation Army (PLA)," RAND Corporation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), 2015, 33; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 310. Translation.

68. Michael S. Chase et al., "China's Incomplete Military Transformation: Assessing the Weaknesses of the People's Liberation Army (PLA)," RAND Corporation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), 2015, 35.

69. Michael S. Chase et al., "China's Incomplete Military Transformation: Assessing the Weaknesses of the People's Liberation Army (PLA)," RAND Corporation (prepared for the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission), 2015, 35; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 535. Translation.
70. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Hotspots*

along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13,

71. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13,

- 72. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017
- 73. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13,
- 74. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017
- 75. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; China's State Council Information Office, China's Military Strategy, May 2015; Shou Xiaosong, ed., *The Science of Military Strategy*, Military Science Press, 2013, 109. Translation; Xu Qi, "Maritime Geostrategy and the Development of the Chinese Navy in the 21st Century," translated by Andrew S. Erickson and Lyle J. Goldstein, Naval War College Review (Autumn 2006): 61.
- 76. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017; China's Ministry of National Defense, Official English Transcript of PRC National Defense Ministry's News Conference, February 25, 2016; China's State Council Information Office, China's Military Strategy, May 2015; Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Sci-

ence of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2013, 101, 117. Translation. 77. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017.

78. Marcelyn L. Thompson, "PLA Observations of U.S. Contingency Planning: What Has It Learned?" in Andrew Scobell et al., eds., *The People's Liberation Army and*

Contingency Planning in China, National Defense University Press, 2015, 46–47.
79. Marcelyn L. Thompson, "PLA Observations of U.S. Contingency Planning: What Has It Learned?" in Andrew Scobell et al., eds., The People's Liberation Army and Contingency Planning in China, National Defense University Press, 2015, 37.
80. Marcelyn L. Thompson, "PLA Observations of U.S. Contingency Planning: What Has It Learned?" in Andrew Scobell et al., eds., The People's Liberation Army and Contingency Planning in China, National Defense University Press, 2015, 27.

Contingency Planning in China, National Defense University Press, 2015, 37.

81. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017, May 15, 2017, 77.

- 82. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April
- 83. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April
- 84. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 88-90.
- 85. China's State Council Information Office, China's Military Strategy, May 2015. 86. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April
- 87. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April 13, 2017; Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press,
- 2013, 99, 101, 128. Translation.88. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April 13, 2017; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13,
- 89. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April 13, 2017; Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press,
- 2013, 73–74. Translation.
 90. Shou Xiaosong, ed., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Sciences Press, 2013, 104. Translation.
- 91. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April 13, 2017; Eric Heginbotham et al., "U.S.-China Military Scorecard," RAND Corporation, 2015, 342.

92. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April

93. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April

94. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery*, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April 13, 2017; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *2016 Annual Report* to Congress, November 2016, 216; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Developments in China's Military Force Projection and Expeditionary Capabilities, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, January 21, 2016.

95. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April

13, 2017.

96. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 216–218; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Developments in China's Military Force Projection and Expeditionary Capabilities, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, January 21, 2016.

97. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery*, written testimony of Christopher D. Yung, April 13, 2017; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Devel*opments in China's Military Force Projection and Expeditionary Capabilities, written

opments in China's Military Force Projection and Expeditionary Capabilities, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, January 21, 2016.

98. Gao Wu and Wang Hu, "During the 'Firepower-2016' Exercise, Critical Scenarios Occur Continually in Air Defense Brigades' Confrontation Drills; With Scenarios Being Improvised, Training Is Drawn Closer to Actual Operations," PLA Daily, July 18, 2016; Wu Kaibo and Qian Xiaohu, "Curtain Opens on Exercise 'Firepower-2016 Qingtongxia,'" PLA Daily, July 12, 2016.

99. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017, May 15, 2017, 3: J.R. Wu

Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017, May 15, 2017, 3; J.R. Wu, "Taiwan Navy, Air Force to Train in Disputed South China Sea," Reuters, March 2, 2017; Ben Blanchard, "China Drills Again Near Taiwan as Island Warns of Threat," Reuters, March 2, 2017; China's Ministry of National Defense, Official English Tran-

Reuters, March 2, 2017; China's Ministry of National Defense, Official English Transcript of PRC National Defense Ministry's News Conference, December 29, 2016.

100. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, 7.

101. Lyle J. Morris, "The New 'Normal' in the East China Sea," Diplomat, February 24, 2017; Andrew S. Erickson and Conor M. Kennedy, "Countering China's Third Sea Force: Unmask Maritime Militia before They're Used Again," National Interest, July 6, 2016; Alexander Chieh-cheng Huang, "The PLA and Near Seas Maritime Sovereignty Disputes," in Andrew Scobell et al., eds., The People's Liberation Army and Contingency Planning in China, National Defense University Press, 2015, 290–291.

eignty Disputes," in Andrew Scobell et al., eds., The People's Liberation Army and Contingency Planning in China, National Defense University Press, 2015, 290–291. 102. Paul J. Leaf, "Learning from China's Oil Rig Standoff with Vietnam," Diplomat, August 30, 2014; Hilary Whiteman, "How an Oil Rig Sparked Anti-China Riots in Vietnam," CNN, May, 19, 2014. 103. Lyle J. Morris, "Blunt Defenders of Sovereignty: The Rise of Coast Guards in East and Southeast Asia," Naval War College Review 70:2 (Spring 2017): 78. 104. Lyle J. Morris, "Blunt Defenders of Sovereignty: The Rise of Coast Guards in East and Southeast Asia," Naval War College Review 70:2 (Spring 2017): 78; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 201; Ryan Martinson, "East Asian Security in the Age of the Chinese Mega-Cutter," Center for International Maritime Security, July 3, 2015; Center for

Mega-Cutter," Center for International Maritime Security, July 3, 2015; Center for Strategic and International Studies, Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative, "East China Sea Tensions: Approaching a Slow Boil," April 14, 2016.

105. Lyle J. Morris, "Blunt Defenders of Sovereignty: The Rise of Coast Guards in East and Southeast Asia," Naval War College Review 70:2 (Spring 2017): 86; Franz-Stefan Gady, "Is China's Coast Guard about to Field a Modified PLA Warship?" Diplomat, June 3, 2016; Jeffrey Lin and P.W. Singer, "China's Coast Guard Arms up with a New Warship," Popular Science, June 1, 2016; Ryan D. Martinson, "From Words to Actions: The Creation of the China Coast Guard," China as a "Maritime Power" Conference Arlington Virginia, July 28–29, 2015; Ronald O'Rourke, "China Power" Conference, Arlington, Virginia, July 28–29, 2015; Ronald O'Rourke, "China Naval Modernization: Implications for U.S. Navy Capabilities—Background and Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, March 21, 2013, 33.

106. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Ian Easton, April 13, 2017.

107. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots

along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Ian Easton, April 13, 2017. 108. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Ian Easton, April 13, 2017; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mark R. Cozad, April 13, 2017.

109. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Ian Easton, April 13, 2017; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 535–538. Translation.

110. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Ian Easton, April 13, 2017; Zhang Yuliang ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2007, 505–506. Translation.

111. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Ian Easton, April 13, 2017; Zhang Yuliang ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2007, 505-506. Translation.

112. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Ian Easton, April 13, 2017; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 535-538. Translation.

113. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Ian Easton, April 13, 2017; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 535–538. Translation.

114. Sam LaGrone, "Chinese Military South China Sea 'No Sail' Zone Not a New

114. Sam Lactrone, Chinese Military South China Sea No San Zone Not a New Move," USNI News, July 7, 2016.

115. Nathan Beauchamp-Mustafaga et al., "China Signals Resolve with Bomber Flights over the South China Sea," War on the Rocks, August 2, 2016.

116. Japanese defense official, Ministry of Defense, meeting with Commission, Tokyo, Japan, May 25, 2017; Center for Strategic and International Studies, Asia Martine Transpagnery Initiative "Frat China Sea Tansing: Approaching a Slow Boil" itime Transparency Initiative, "East China Sea Tensions: Approaching a Slow Boil," April 14, 2016.

117. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of James E. Fanell, April 13, 2017.

- 118. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of James E. Fanell, April 13,
- 119. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of James E. Fanell, April 13,
- 120. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of James E. Fanell, April 13, 2017
- 121. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of James E. Fanell, April 13,
- 122. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of James E. Fanell, April 13,
- 123. Official, Japanese law enforcement, meeting with Commission, Tokyo, Japan, May 24, 2017; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of James E. Fanell, April 13, 2017.

124. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016, April 26, 2016, i, 69. 125. Lyle J. Morris, "Blunt Defenders of Sovereignty: The Rise of Coast Guards in

East and Southeast Asia," Naval War College Review 70:2 (Spring 2017): 87.

126. Sun Li and Fang Lihua, "China Successfully Conducts 'East China Sea Cooperation—2012' Military-Civilian Joint Exercise at Sea for the Protection of Rights,' China National Radio Online, October 19, 2012.

127. Gao Yi, "PLAN South Sea Fleet Normalizes War Readiness Patrols of Nansha,

Shapes Effective Interaction Mechanisms with the Fisheries Law Enforcement Com-

mand and the China Coast Guard, "People's Navy, May 17, 2013.

128. Lyle J. Morris, "Blunt Defenders of Sovereignty: The Rise of Coast Guards in East and Southeast Asia," Naval War College Review 70:2 (Spring 2017): 87; BBC,

"Vietnam Boat Sinks after Collision with Chinese Vessel," May 27, 2014; Gerry Mullany and David Barboza, "Vietnam Squares Off With China in Disputed Seas," CNN,

May 7, 2014. 129. Lyle J. Morris, "Blunt Defenders of Sovereignty: The Rise of Coast Guards in

East and Southeast Asia," Naval War College Review 70:2 (Spring 2017): 87

130. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Hotspots* along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of James E. Fanell, April 13,

- 131. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of James E. Fanell, April 13,
- 132. U.S. Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017, May 15, 2017, 83; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China's Emergent Military Aerospace and Commercial Aviation Capabilities, written testimony of Roger Cliff, May 20, 2010; Bernard D. Cole, "Right-Sizing the Navy: How Much Naval Force Will Beijing Deploy?" in Roy Kamphausen and Andrew Scobell, eds., Rightsizing the People's Liberation Army: Exploring the Contours of the Chinese Military, Strategic Studies Institute, September 2007, 542–545.

133. Dennis J. Blasko, "Recent Developments in the Chinese Army's Helicopter Force," *Jamestown Foundation*, June 9, 2017.
134. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report

to Congress, November 2016, 375.

135. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 378; Lung-chu Chen, The U.S.-Taiwan-China Relationship in International Law and Policy, Oxford University Press, 2016, 173.

136. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report

to Congress, November 2016, 377.

137. South China Morning Post, "Taiwan Starts Designing Home-Built Attack Submarine," July 7, 2016; Wendell Minnick, "Taiwan Establishes Submarine Development Center," Defense News, August 3, 2016.

138. Taiwan's Ministry of National Defense, 2017 Quadrennial Defense Review, March 2017, 38; Ian Easton et al., "Transformation of Taiwan's Reserve Force," RAND Corporation, 2017, 37; Taiwan's Ministry of National Defense, 2015 National Defense

Report, the Republic of China, November 2015, 84.

139. Lu Hsin-hui and Evelyn Kao, "Live-Fire Han Kuang Exercises Simulating Chinese Attack to Begin," *Focus Taiwan*, May 14, 2017; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 380; Luo Tianbin, "There Is Hope That Recruiting Hackers to Participate in the Han Kuang Exercise Will Be a Regular Practice," *Liberty Times*, August 27, 2016. Translation; Zhu Ming, "The Last Time in His Term to Participate in a Military Activity, Ma Ying-jeou Views Han Kuang War Games Today," *Storm Media*, April 26, 2016. Translation; Zhu Ming, "The Ministry of National Defense Plans to Expand the Han Kuang Tri-Service Opposition Exercise, Will Let President Tsai Inspect," Storm Media, March 8, 2016. Translation.

140. Lu Hsin-hui and Evelyn Kao, "Live-Fire Han Kuang Exercises Simulating Chinese Attack to Begin," *Focus Taiwan*, May 14, 2017; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report to Congress, November 2016, 380; Luo Tianbin, "There Is Hope That Recruiting Hackers to Participate in the Han Kuang Exercise Will Be a Regular Practice," *Liberty Times*, August 27, 2016. Translation; Zhu Ming, "The Last Time in His Term to Participate in a Military Activity, Ma Ying-jeou Views Han Kuang War Games Today," Storm Media, April 26, 2016. Translation, Zhu Ming, "The Ministry of National Defense Plans to Expand the Han Kuang Tri-Service Opposition Exercise, Will Let President Tsai Inspect," Storm Me-

dia, March 8, 2016. Translation.

141. Zhu Ming, "The Ministry of National Defense Plans to Expand the Han Kuang Tri-Service Opposition Exercise, Will Let President Tsai Inspect," Storm Me-

dia, March 8, 2016. Translation.142. Feng Shih-kuan, Taiwan Minister of Defense, meeting with Commission, Tai-

pei, Taiwan, May 16, 2017. 143. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Annual Report

to Congress, November 2016, 389.

144. China Post, "Taiwan-Japan Working Group on Fishery Cooperation Convenes in Tokyo," April 10, 2017; Tinghui Lin, "The Strategic Significance of the Taiwan-Japan Maritime Affairs Cooperation Dialogue," Center for Strategic and International Studies, December 21, 2016.

145. Joseph A. Bosco, "Watch out, China: Taiwan and Japan Are Teaming Up," National Interest, May 26, 2016; Japan's Ministry of Defense, Press Conference by the Defense Minister Nakatani, January 19, 2016.
146. Ronald O'Rourke, "Maritime Territorial and Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ)

Disputes Involving China: Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, May

31, 2016, 42–43.

147. Stratfor, "Japan: Coast Guard Takes a Prominent Role in 2017 Budget," De-

cember 22, 2016

- 148. Emma Chanlett-Avery and Ian E. Rinehart, "The U.S.-Japan Alliance," Congressional Research Service, February 9, 2016, 25–27; Tetsuo Kotani, "U.S.-Japan Allied Maritime Strategy: Balancing the Rise of Maritime China," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 2014, 1–2.
- 149. Feliz Solomon, "Shinzo Abe Moves Closer to Changing Japan's Pacifist Constitution," *Time*, May 3, 2017; Jonathan Soble, "Japan's Parliament Approves Overseas Combat Role for Military," *New York Times*, September 18, 2015.

150. Yuki Tatsumi, "Abe's New Vision for Japan's Constitution," Diplomat, May 5, 2017.

151. Japan's Ministry of Defense, *Defense of Japan*, August 26, 2016, 56. 152. Kirk Spitzer, "U.S. and Japanese Forces Lock and Load with One Eye on Chi-'Time, September 22, 2014.

153. Japan's Ministry of Defense, Defense of Japan, August 26, 2016.

- 154. Japan's Ministry of Defense, Defense of Japan, August 26, 2016.
 155. Japan Times, "Japan Coast Guard to Spend 27% of Budget on Boosting Senkaku Surveillance in 2017," December 22, 2016; Japan Coast Guard, Japan Coast Guard. http://www.kaiho.mlit.go.jp/e/pamphlet.pdf.
 156. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots
- along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Michael J. Green, April 13, 2017
- 157. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Michael J. Green, April 13, 2017
- 158. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Michael J. Green, April 13,
- 159. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Michael J. Green, April 13,
- 160. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Michael J. Green, April 13, 2017; Scott W. Harold, "Don't Weaken the U.S.-Japan Alliance, Strengthen It," National Interest, August 12, 2016; Alec Jordan, "Weighing the Powers of War: Perspectives on the Self-Defense Bills," Tokyo Weekender, August 9, 2015.

161. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Michael J. Green, April 13,

- 162. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Michael J. Green, April 13,
- 163. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Michael J. Green, April 13, 2017; Adam P. Liff, "PacNet #27—The 2015 US-Japan Guidelines for Defense Cooperation: toward 'A More Balanced and Effective Alliance," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 23, 2015.
- 164. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13, 2017; Ralph Jennings, "Vietnam Taking Long-Term Hard Line toward China on Maritime Claims," Voice of America, November 28, 2016; Helen Clark, "Vietnam Draws Closer to US, but Not Too Close," Interpreter, June 5, 2015; Ankit Panda, "India and Vietnam Push Ahead with Strategic Security Cooperation," Diplomat, May 26, 2015. 165. Shang-su Wu, "The Development of Vietnam's Sea-Denial Strategy," Naval

War College Review 70:1 (Winter 2017): 143; Carl Thayer, "The Tyranny of Geography: Vietnamese Strategies to Constrain China in the South China Sea," Contemporary Southeast Asia 33:3 (December 2011): 352.

166. Truong Minh Vu and Nguyen The Phuong, "The Modernization of the Vietnam People's Navy: Grand Goals and Limited Options," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, April 6, 2017; Shang-su Wu, "The Development of Vietnam's Sea-denial Strategy," Naval War College Review 70:1 (Winter 2017): 143.

167. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13, 2017; Shang-su Wu, "The Development of Vietnam's Sea-denial Strategy," Naval War College Review 70:1 (Winter 2017): 150–151.

168. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13, 2017; Sanjeev Miglani, "India Says in Talks with Vietnam for First Missile Sale," Reuters, February 15, 2017; Ankit Panda, "Japan Pledges 6 New Patrol Boats for Vietnam Coast Guard," *Diplomat*, January 17, 2017; Zachary Abuza and Nguyen Nhat Anh, "Vietnam's Military Modernization," *Diplomat*, October 28, 2016.

169. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13, 2017; Lincoln Feast and Greg Torode, "Exclusive: Risking Beijing's Ire, Vietnam Begins Dredging on South China Sea Reef," Reuters, December 9, 2016; David Brunnstrom, "Vietnam Expanding South China Sea Runway: U.S. Think Tank," Reuters,

170. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13,

171. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13, 2017; U.S. Department of State, U.S. Collective Defense Arrangements.

172. Philippine Star, "Full Text: Joint Statement of the Philippines and Japan,"

173. Prashanth Parameswaran, "What's Next for Philippine Military Modernization under Duterte?" *Diplomat*, March 17, 2017; Koh Swee Lean Collin, "The Philippine Navy's Long Struggle to Modernize," *National Interest*, May 31, 2016; Armando J. Handie "Opinion: The Philippines Military Modernization Saveraly Spagged" USNI

pine Navy's Long Struggle to Modernize," National Interest, May 31, 2016; Armando J. Heredia, "Opinion: The Philippines Military Modernization Severely Snagged," USNI News, September 21, 2015; Prashanth Parameswaran, "The Truth about Philippine Military Modernization and the 'China Threat,'" Diplomat, July 8, 2015.

174. Philippine Star, "Air Force Receives 2 More Fighter Jets from Korea," March 27, 2017; Jaime Laude, "Navy Deploys Warship to Patrol Benham," Philippine Star, March 25, 2017; Yusuke Saito, "China's Growing Maritime Role in the South and East China Seas," Center for New American Security, March 20, 2017; Robert Beckbusen "The Philippines' Riggest South China Sea Problem: It Has Almost No Navy" husen, "The Philippines' Biggest South China Sea Problem: It Has Almost No Navy," National Interest, July 27, 2016; Marine Corps Intelligence Activity, Philippines

Country Handbook, December 6, 2007, 129.

175. Prashanth Parameswaran, "What's Next for Philippine Military Modernization under Duterte?" Diplomat, March 17, 2017; Eleanor Albert, "The Now and Future US-Philippines Military Alliance," Defense One, June 29, 2016.

176. Gerg Cahiles, "Air Force Hopeful of Duterte's support," CNN, June 10, 2016; Philippines Department of National Defense, Issuing the Implementing Guidelines, Rules and Regulations of the Revised Armed Forces of the Philippines Modernization Act, April 11, 2013.

177. Gabriel Dominguez, "South Korea's KAI Completes Deliveries of FA-50PH Aircraft to Philippines," *IHS Jane's Defense Weekly*, June 1, 2017; Patricia Lourdes Viray, "US Turns over Second C-130 Plane to Philippine Air Force," Philippine Star,

October 24, 2016.

178. Marhalim Abas, "Philippines Likely to Buy 12 More FA-50s," Aerospace Daily

& Defense Report, June 7, 2017.

179. Philippines Department of National Defense, Issuing the Implementing Guidelines, Rules and Regulations of the Revised Armed Forces of the Philippines

Modernization Act, April 11, 2013.

180. Prashanth Parameswaran, "Philippines Receives Second Indonesia-Built Warship," Diplomat, May 11, 2017; Patricia Lourdes Viray, "Navy's First Strategic Sealift Vessel Arrives in Manila," Philippine Star, May 14, 2016.

181. Jaime Laude, "Philippine Navy Gets 3 More Landing Ships from Australia,"

- Philippine Star, March 29, 2016.

 182. Manuel Mogato, "South Korea Gives Anti-Submarine Warship to Philippines, for \$100," Reuters, April 27, 2017; Ridzwan Rahmat, "Hyundai Wins USD337 Million Frigate Contract from Philippine Navy," IHS Jane's Defense Weekly, September 2,
- 183. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13,
- 184. Mutual Defense Treaty between the United States and the Republic of the Philippines, August 30, 1951.

- 185. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13,
- 186. Jaime Pilapil, "Stop Firing at Filipino Fishers, DFA Tells China," Manila
- Times, May 4, 2017.

 187. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13,
- 188. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13, 2017
- 189. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13,
- 190. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13,
- Anders Corr, "China Issues Threat after Philippine Activists Resupply the Sierra Madre in the South China Sea," Forbes, July 6, 2016; Manuel Mogato, "Exclusive: Philippines Reinforcing Rusting Ship on Spratly Reef Outpost—Sources," Reuters,
- 192. Richard Javad Heydarian, "Duterte's Call to Arms More Bluster than Threat,"
- Asia Times, April 7, 2017.

 193. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Mira Rapp-Hooper, April 13, 2017
- 194. InterAksyon, "Walang Magagawa? Kiko Joins Justice Carpio, Questions Duterte's Stance on Panatag," March 21, 2017; Tricia Aquino, "Carpio: Saying PH Can't Stop China from Building on Scarborough Shoal Encourages China More," InterAksyon, March 20, 2017; Ernest Z. Bower, "Enhanced Defense Cooperation Agreement," Most Credible Determent to China." Contag for Strategic and Internal ment: Manila's Most Credible Deterrent to China," Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 29, 2015.
- 195. Zack Cooper and Mira Rapp-Hooper, "Protecting the Rule of Law on the South China Sea: A Decision at The Hague against China's Land Reclamation Would Need the Support of the U.S.," Wall Street Journal, March 31, 2016.
- 196. Michael McDevitt, "The South China Sea: Assessing U.S. Policy and Options for the Future," *CNA*, November 2014, 91.
- 197. Senate Committee on Armed Services, Hearing on U.S. Pacific Command and U.S. Forces Korea, oral testimony of Admiral Harry B. Harris, Jr., February 23, 2016.
 198. Senate Committee on Armed Services, Hearing on U.S. Pacific Command and
- U.S. Forces Korea, oral testimony of Admiral Harry B. Harris, Jr., February 23, 2016. 199. Richard Javad Heydarian, "Why Asia Is Trembling over a U.S.-China South China Sea Showdown," *National Interest*, February 23, 2017; Jacqueline Newmyer Deal, "China's Approach to Strategy and Long-Term Competition," in Thomas G. Mahnken, ed., Competitive Strategies for the 21st Century, Stanford University Press,
- 2012, 159–160. 200. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13, 2017
- 201. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13, 2017
- 202. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13,
- 203. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13,
- 204. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13,
- 205. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13, 2017
- 206. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery*, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13, 2017; Phillip Pournelle, "When the US Navy Enters the Next Superbowl, Will It

Play Like the Denver Broncos?" War on the Rocks, January 30, 2015; Xu Qi, "Maritime Geostrategy and the Development of the Chinese Navy in the 21st Century, translated by Andrew S. Erickson and Lyle J. Goldstein, Naval War College Review

(Autumn 2006): 59-61.

207. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13, 2017; Kristien Bergerson, "China's Efforts to Counter U.S. Forward Presence in the Asia Pacific," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, March 15,

2016, 3-4.

208 Kristien Bergerson, "China's Efforts to Counter U.S. Forward Presence in the Asia Pacific," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, March 15, 2016, 4–5; Andrew S. Erickson and Timothy R. Heath, "China's Turn toward Regional Restructuring, Counterintervention: A Review of Authoritative Sources," *Jamestown Foundation*, November 16, 2015; U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on China and the Evolving Security Dynamics in East Asia, written testimony of Bonnie S. Glaser, March 13, 2014.
209. Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Mili-

tary Science Press, 2005, 471

210. David J. Berteau and Michael J. Green, "U.S. Force Posture Strategy in the Asia Pacific Region: An Independent Assessment," Center for Strategic and International Studies, August 2012, 40.

211. David J. Berteau and Michael J. Green, "U.S. Force Posture Strategy in the Asia Pacific Region: An Independent Assessment," Center for Strategic and Interna-

tional Studies, August 2012, 40.

212. Michael Green et al., "Asia-Pacific Rebalance 2025: Capabilities, Presence, and Partnerships," Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 20, 2016, 16. 213. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots

- along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13,
- 214. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13,
- 215. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, *Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery*, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13, 2017; Shou Xiaosong, ed., *The Science of Military Strategy*, Academy of Military Sciences Press, 2013, 116. Translation; Zhang Yuliang, ed., *The Science of Campaigns*, National Defense University Press, 2006, 506–507. Translation.

216. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13, 2017; Zhang Yuliang, ed., The Science of Campaigns, National Defense University Press, 2006, 506–507. Translation.

217. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13,

218. Luo Derong, "The Action Guideline for Armed Forces Building and Military Struggle Preparations - Several Points in the Understanding of the Military Strategic Guideline in the New Situation," *China Military Science*, January 1, 2017, 88–96. Translation; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Military Science Press, 2005, 208.

219. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots

along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13, 2017; Peng Guangqian and Yao Youzhi, eds., The Science of Military Strategy, Mili-

tary Science Press, 2005, 197–212.

220. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Hearing on Hotspots along China's Maritime Periphery, written testimony of Jacqueline N. Deal, April 13,